

Edited by DAVID GOW

No. 2571. Vol. L.

(Registered as Saturday April 19, 1930. a Newspaper) Price FOURPENCE

Entered as Second Class Matter, March 15, 1929, at the Post Office at Boston, Mass., under the Act of March 3, 1879 (Sec. 397, P.L. and R.)

Spiritual Advice and Help given by "DR. LASCELLES"

THE SEEKERS

29 Queen's Gate, S.W.7

SUNDAY, MAY 4th, at 7 p.m.

Trance Address. Subject: "Telepathy." Open to all. Silver Collection.

FIRST WEDNESDAY IN EVERY MONTH at 8.30 p.m.

Answers to written questions, of an impersonal nature, by "Dr. Lascelles."

Open to All.

Silver Collection.

The following Concert has been arranged to take place on Tuesday, April 29th, at 8.30 p.m.:-ARTISTES:

Tenor - Signor RODOLFO MELE

Soprano - Miss ISOLDE GUINNESS

Pianist - Mr. W. A. HAMMERTON

Accompanist - GERMAINE AUSTIN

Admission Free.

Silver Collection.

For previous addresses read "THE SEEKERS," price 6/-, and "BEYOND", price 3/6. Published by The C. W. DANIEL CO.

AN APOLOGY.

We regret that through a telephone error in our last issue, "Dr. Th. A. F. Sampson on Philately" was inserted in "The Seekers" advertisement instead of "Dr. Chas. Sampson on Telepathy".

THE NEW DIVINITY

Lectures by

Henry Ward Beecher, John Wycliffe, John Bunyan, Martin Luther, Mary Baker Eddy, E. Swedenborg, etc.

Edited, with a Foreword, by HERMAN BEHR. 10s. 6d. net.

"This book belongs to the automatic script order of things, the ouija-board having been employed in its production. Its central doctrine is reincarnation, which is described as a Law of Nature."-LIGHT.

TELKA: An Idyll of Medieval England

PATIENCE WORTH.

Edited, with a Preface, by HERMAN BEHR.

10s. 6d. net.

"In his Foreword to this remarkable work Herman Behr explains how Telka was given to the world through the same medium who was instrumental in the production of her earlier and well-known books. The main interest is of a literary character. The author's construction is strongly individual. It would not be possible to indicate in short excerpts the psychic qualities of Patience Worth's latest volume."-LIGHT.

ROUTLEDGE 68-74 CARTER LANE, LONDON, E.C.4

Books NEW, SECOND-HAND, OUT OF PRINT

Foyles can supply all your requirements. Special Department for Astrology and all other Occult subjects. Over 2,000,000 of the best books on all subjects in stock. Twenty-five Departments. Twenty-five Catalogues. Outline requirements and interests. Books sent on approval to any part of the world. Deferred payments arranged.

BOOKS PURCHASED 119-125, Charing Cross Road, London, W.C.2

Foyles

"RESPONDA"

The well-known lettered Card and Pendulum-

Very simple to use. Post paid, Home, 3/8; Abroad, 4/3 or \$1.00.

Also "RESPONDA LUMINOUS."

Gerrard 9310

The same in principle as "Responda", but larger, set in a case, and with luminous lettering. Mrs. N. de H. writes:—
"I want to thank you for your wonderful 'Responda' . . . Please send a 'Responda Luminous' to . . ."

Post paid, Home, 15/6; Abroad, 18/6 or \$4.50

Both obtainable from R. A. ROBSON, 21 FAIRFAX ROAD, CHISWICK, LONDON, W.4., ENCLAND



Edited by DAVID GOW

No. 2571. Vol. L.

(Registered as Saturday April 19, 1930. a Newspaper)

Price FOURPENCE

Entered as Second Class Matter, March 15, 1929, at the Post Office at Boston, Mass., under the Act of March 3, 1879 (Sec. 397, P.L. and R.)

Spiritual Advice and Help given by "DR. LASCELLES"

THE SEEKERS

29 Queen's Gate, S.W.7

SUNDAY, MAY 4th, at 7 p.m.

Trance Address. Subject: "Telepathy."

Open to all. Silver Collection.

FIRST WEDNESDAY IN EVERY MONTH at 8.30 p.m.

Answers to written questions, of an impersonal nature, by "Dr. Lascelles."

Open to All.

Silver Collection.

The following Concert has been arranged to take place on Tuesday, April 29th, at 8.30 p.m.:—

ARTISTES:
Tenor - Signor RODOLFO MELE

Soprano - Miss ISOLDE GUINNESS

Pianist - Mr. W. A. HAMMERTON

Accompanist - GERMAINE AUSTIN

Admission Free.

Silver Collection.

For previous addresses read "THE SEEKERS," price 6/-, and "BEYOND", price 3/6. Published by The C. W. DANIEL CO.

AN APOLOGY.

We regret that through a telephone error in our last issue, "Dr. Th. A. F. Sampson on Philately" was inserted in "The Seekers" advertisement instead of "Dr. Chas. Sampson on Telepathy".

THE NEW DIVINITY

Lectures by

Henry Ward Beecher, John Wycliffe, John Bunyan, Martin Luther, Mary Baker Eddy, E. Swedenborg, etc.

Edited, with a Foreword, by HERMAN BEHR.

10s. 6d. net.

"This book belongs to the automatic script order of things, the ouija-board having been employed in its production. Its central doctrine is reincarnation, which is described as a Law of Nature."—Light.

TELKA: An Idyll of Medieval England

Ву

PATIENCE WORTH.

Edited, with a Preface, by HERMAN BEHR.

10s. 6d. net.

"In his Foreword to this remarkable work Herman Behr explains how Telka was given to the world through the same medium who was instrumental in the production of her earlier and well-known books. The main interest is of a literary character. The author's construction is strongly individual. It would not be possible to indicate in short excerpts the psychic qualities of Patience Worth's latest volume."—Light.

ROUTLEDGE 68-74 CARTER LANE, LONDON, E.C.4

Books NEW, SECON

NEW, SECOND-HAND, OUT OF PRINT. Foyles can supply all your requirements. Special

Department for Astrology and all other Occult subjects. Over 2,000,000 of the best books on all subjects in stock. Twenty-five Departments. Twenty-five Catalogues. Outline requirements and interests. Books sent on approval to any part of the world, Deferred payments arranged.

BOOKS PURCHASED

119-125, Charing Cross Road, London, W.C.2

Gerrard 0310

Foyles

"RESPONDA" The well-known lettered Card and Pendulum.

Very simple to use. Post paid, Home, 3/8; Abroad, 4/3 or \$1.00.

Also "RESPONDA LUMINOUS."

The same in principle as "Responda", but larger, set in a case, and with luminous lettering. Mrs. N. de H. writes:—
"I want to thank you for your wonderful 'Responda' . . . Please send a 'Responda Luminous' to . . ."

Post paid, Home, 15/6; Abroad, 18/6 or \$4.50

Both obtainable from R. A. ROBSON, 21 FAIRFAX ROAD, CHISWICK, LONDON, W.4., ENGLAND

CHEST DISEASES

"Umckaloabo acts as regards Tuberculosis as a real specific."

> (Dr. Sechehaye in the "Swiss Medical Review.")

"It appears to me to have a specific destructive influence on the Tubercle Bacilli in the same way that quinine has upon Malaria."

> (Dr. Grun in the King's Bench Division)

If you are suffering from any disease of the chest or lungs-spasmodic or cardiac asthma excluded-ask your doctor about Umckaloabo, or send a postcard for particulars of it to CHAS. H. STEVENS, 204-206, Worple Road, Wimbledon, London, S.W.20, who will post same to you free of charge.

Readers will see in the above few lines more Wonderful news than is to be found in many volumes on the same subject.

RIDER & CO.

SOME THOUGHTS ON MEDIUMSHIP

L. MARGERY BAZETT

with a Foreword by Sir Oliver Lodge, F.R.S.

The rare gifts of Miss Bazett have brought her name as a practising psychic well to the front in the domain of Spiritualistic investigation, and an authentic study of the limitations and possibilities of mediumship, from the intimate point of view of the sensitive herself, should prove not only valuable to the student of psychology, but of unusual interest to the general reader who would follow intelligently the trend of modern

New and Cheaper Edition.

2 -

LONDON

JESUS CHRIST AT WORK

RICHARD A. BUSH

(Author of "Sweet Corn from Heaven", etc.)

A remarkable record of Spirit intercourse revealing somewhat of the organizations of the heavens, the naturalness of the Spirit world, the life and occupation of Spiritpeople in different stations of life, of rescues from the hells, of the Summerland, the growth and education of children, the relationship of the heavens and the earth, about Healing and other matters of supreme importance and of great interest; but throughout giving a glimpse of the stupendous, continuous and loving labour of Jesus Christ for man.

Rev. Vale Owen: "It is excellent."

Rev. Dr. J. Lamond: "It is destined to accomplish much good."

Rev. Walter Wynn: "I have seldom read a book that interested me more."

The Christian World: "The messages here recorded are uniformly wholesome and inspiring, while the tone of the book throughout is deserving of nothing but praise."

CLOTH 324 pp. 4/6 POST FREE 5/-

The Two Worlds Publishing Co., 18 Corporation St., Manchester

THE SCIENCE OF LIFE LECTURE CENTRE. 78 Lancaster Gate, W.2

SPECIAL CLASSES .- Mondays, commencing April 28th, at 8 p.m.

THE SCIENCE OF OCCULTISM

By Mrs. Josephine Ransom. Terms: £2 2s. 0d. for 8 lectures. Single Lectures 5/6.

Tuesdays, commencing April 29th, at 6.30 p.m.

THE TRAINING OF THE PSYCHIC FACULTIES

By Miss Phoebe Payne.

Terms: £1 1s. 0d. for 6 Lectures. 4/- single lectures. Of value to all who are interested in the discovery of their own power

NEW BOOKS

ON SPIRITUALISM

HEALING THROUGH

by The Persian Thysidian Abduhl Lotis (the man from Bagdad), and information concerning the life hereafter of the deepest interest to all. Written and compiled by R. H. Saunders,

JESUS THE CHRIST

by the Rev. O. Vale Owen The Author removes the undergrowth that hinders many questions after truth, and brings us to a fuller understanding of the Christ.

4s. 6d. KATHLEEN

by Rev. John Lamond, D.D.
Dr. Lamond has presented the case for Science in an interesting manner. 6s. net.

THE WITNESS

by Jennie Platts
Sir Arthur Conan Doyle says of this book : "The best I have read, and I have read a good many." 5s. net.

THE KINGDOM OF GOD and the Power and the Glory

The Rev. Vale Owen sets out to describe the relationship of life in the spiritual and

My LETTERS FROM HEAVEN

by Winifred Graham This book consists of automatic writings received by Miss Winifred Graham from her late father.

4s. 6d, net.

BEAR WITNESS

by A King's Counsel
In this remarkable book a well-known
King's Counsel hears witness to the truth
and validity of Spiritualism. 4s. 6d. net.

More Letters From Heaven

A Journal of Psychical, Occult, and Mystical Research

"Light! More Light!"-Goethe

"Whatsoever doth make Manifest is Light!"-Paul.

No. 2571. VOL. L.

[Registered as

SATURDAY, APRIL 19, 1930. a Newspaper.1

PRICE FOURPENCE

CONTENTS.

Notes by the Way						181
What is Life?						182
A Churchyard Phantasm						183
"Be Ye Perfect"						183
Psychic Messages and their Criti	ics					183
The British College Banquet						184
Letters to the Editor						185
The Way of Reason	7	,				185
The Significance of Easter						186
Sidelights	14.					187
The Visions of "M. A. (Oxon)"	***					187
The Discovery of the Self						188
Primrose Time						189
Rays and Reflections						189
Spirit Control or 'Trance Person						190
Obituary: Mrs. Annie Boddington				***	***	
Oblituary, Mrs. Annie Boddingto			***			190

NOTES BY THE WAY.

As we have said on previous occasions the terms Reincarnation and Pre-existence are often confused, but while reincarnation carries the idea of preexistence, pre-existence does not necessarily imply some previous incarnate experience. The question then arises—if we lived before our birth, in what form did we live? Wordsworth is often quoted in the lines in which he speaks of our coming from God, and "trailing clouds of glory" as we come. Philosophically, it would seem that not until incarnate in matter did the Universal Spirit, as expressed in each of us, attain self-consciousness—that is to say, consciousness of a personal self. But as the Mystic knows, there is a larger and higher self and only a portion of it is incarnated. That personal self had probably no previous existence as such. Indeed, the purpose of the Universe, according to some authorities, is to individuate Spirit in the form of these personal selves. But we are never likely to reach any final conclusion on the matter, infinitely diverse being the Universe in its manifestations. But whatever the truth may be, we may rest assured that it is a beautiful and happy one. For some of us it is enough simply to be, without perplexing ourselves over much as to how we came to be and what we may hereafter become.

In a well-reasoned article, forming part of a series, "On Survival", in a Sunday journal, the Marquis of Tavistock testifies to his belief that there is a life beyond the grave. Amongst the grounds for this belief he refers to the nature of the mind, observing that the only "ending" of a thing, so far as our knowledge of it extends, is that which comes about by a dissolution of its parts. That the mind, as expressed in personality, has no parts is shown, he considers, by its ability to form a judgment on two different ideas, "a feat which would be impossible if each idea were contained in a different compartment". Doubtless the mind is something independent of the material order, although interacting with matter in the case of incarnate beings like ourselves. Sir Oliver Lodge has gone very deeply into the question in his writings. Still, there is an immense amount of knowledge yet to be gained on this subject of body and mind. We sometimes use the terms

"soul" and "mind" interchangeably—a usage which has some classical authority, and the idea that the body is formed by the soul (or mind), once a poetic idea, as expressed by Edmund Spenser and afterwards by Schiller, is now accepted by advanced science. It is the theme of Dr. Géley's volume, From the Unconscious to the Conscious. But it seems clear enough that there is a Universal Mind which, operating through the human consciousness, builds up not only the body of flesh but the etheric body in which the soul carries on the business of life in the hereafter. So closely is it allied with the mind that the term "mind-body" has been used of it. But there is still much that is mysterious to us in its operations, although as we proceed "veil after veil is drawn aside".

Reference has already been made in Light to the story of his other-world experiences, related in the American Magazine last year, by Mr. William Dudley Pelley, well-known in the United States as author and journalist. As already mentioned, Mr. Pelley's article has been reproduced by him in a pamphlet, Seven Minutes in Eternity (the title of the original story), with some additional matter dealing with his career and his experiences after what he calls his "hyper-dimensional visitation". We hope to see the pamphlet, which is published in New York, accessible on this side of the Atlantic. Meantime, we may refer to the significance of the statement he makes, that after the publication of his article (which he wrote under protest, fearing that he might be classed as an "occult freak"), he received a vast number of letters, in which the writers spoke of having had similar experiences. Mr. Pelley remarks:-

Going completely out of the body is a common experience amongst persons of all races, creeds, and strata of society. Only I caused a sensation by saying so in the leading article of a periodical having ten millions of readers. And, in view of the fact that the great majority of those who, from time to time, so enter other planes of being, report similar sights and experiences, it is not difficult to accept the thesis that here is a field which Science may well look over to its profit.

TESTIMONIAL TO MR. W. H. EVANS.

Mr. R. A. Bush acknowledges with best thanks the following donations:—

			2	S.	CL.	
Corbett, Rev. Lionel			2	2	0	
Well-wisher (Newport)			I	0	0	
Rutherford, J. (per the Two	World	s)		5	0	
"A lady friend"				5	0	

Mr. R. A. Bush, 8, Mostyn Road, Merton Park, S.W.19, will gladly acknowledge in Light further donations to this Testimonial, which it is hoped will receive the generous support of all friends.

his

has

al

tha

OI,

rei

ar

WHAT IS LIFE?

By GEO. LINDSAY JOHNSON, M.D., F.R.C.S.

A great deal of confusion has arisen over the precise nature and definition of "Life". Many of our clergy and Ministers of Religion consider that life is identical with the blood. They derive this idea from Genesis, Chap. ix, verse 4, in which it speaks of "the blood which is the life thereof", thereby implying that it is the blood which gives life to the individual. Now the blood has only three main functions: Firstly, to carry oxygen to the tissues by means of the red blood corpuscles; secondly, to convey the necessary nourishment to every tissue and living cell in the body; and, lastly, by means of the white corpuscles (leucocytes) which exist in the blood, to fight, and if possible destroy, all foreign organisms which have gained access to the body by any means. These white cells are the soldiers of the organism, and they fight to their death to overcome the enemy. They are intensely brave, and their slain bodies, amounting to many millions, are known to everybody as pus, or matter. But the blood has nothing whatsoever to do with the life of the organism. There is no blood in any plant, nor can any be found in any of the lowest class of organisms, and yet they all have life. But I can prove that the blood has nothing to do with life in another way. I used to attend the lectures of the late Prof. Kuehne, the celebrated Professor of Physiology at Heidelberg, and he, on several occasions, performed the following experiment. He took a frog, and drained its body of every drop of its blood, and in order to remove the last traces of blood, he washed the vessels out with a syringe filled with a weak solution of salt in water, until no colour remained in the escaping fluid. The frog remained to all appearances dead, without any sign of life. If dropped into water, it floated like a log. If placed on its back, it remained in that position without the slightest sign of animation. After a little time, the Professor took a large quantity of a 3% salt solution in water, and injected it into the abdomen, and also into the veins of the animal; after about half an hour the frog began to show signs of movement, and after another thirty minutes the frog commenced feebly to croak; after another short interval, the little fellow jumped about as if there were nothing the matter with him! The reason why this experiment would fail in a human being or any Mammal, and not in a frog, is that in the latter animal, the heart continues beating for about eighteen hours after removal, if certain precautions are taken, whereas in Man the heart stops directly the amount of blood ceases to become oxygenated, or falls below a certain amount.

I myself saw a young man, who was undergoing an operation under an anæsthetic, when suddenly the heart ceased to beat, and, in spite of all the approved methods of resuscitation for nearly half an hour, the young man showed no signs of life; he was about to be given up as dead, when the doctor as a last resource opened up the chest wall, and seizing the heart with his hand commenced alternately to squeeze and relax it. After a short time, under this treatment, the heart began to pulsate, and the young man was

restored to life. I closely inspected the wound which the doctor had made in the chest, and questioned the patient afterwards. He said the agony he went through on coming to again, was the most fearful pain he ever experienced. I, myself, have experienced all the symptoms of drowning. When at school a boy held my legs as I was diving under a partition, so that I was incapable of rising to the surface, and when I could no longer hold my breath, I let go, and all the water rushed into my lungs, and I lost consciousness. By applying Sylvester's method for twenty minutes, the operator ultimately brought me round again to consciousness. But for all intents and purposes I was practically dead before that. It is commonly believed that all the events of one's life pass rapidly in review before one's mind, but nothing of the sort occurred to me. I had an agonised feeling the moment I let the water rush into my lungs, but this only lasted for about two seconds, nor did I suffer any discomfort later. In fact death by drowning is, except for the momentary choking sensation, by no means disagreeable, and quite painless, in fact, it is just like going off under an anæsthetic.

We ask again: "What is life?" Take an egg or a seed. Is it alive? It may, or may not be. In the case of a seed, the simplest way to find out, is to plant it in a suitable soil, and see if it grows, but as Mr. Baines has conclusively shown and demonstrated to the writer, a very delicate galvanometer will infallibly tell you whether a seed or an egg is alive by the direction of the current—i.e., from the small end of the egg to the broad end, or, in the case of a seed, from the cotyledon end to the root end, or the reverse.

A great many attempts at defining life have been made at various times. Herbert Spencer defines Life as: "The continuous adjustment of internal relations to external relations," and then he adds: "And when we so define it, we discover that the physical and the psychic life are equally comprehended by the definition." But from what I have just said in reply to the question, "What is life?", one must ask, "To which kind of life do you refer—the potential, or the kinetic form?" If the former, then Spencer's definition breaks down at once, and the correct definition would be: "Potential life has no properties by which we can recognise it, except by ascertaining in which direction the current flows, and by the fact that it has the power of passing from the passive or potential form to the active or kinetic variety." What then is the definition of kinetic life?

Now before we can make our definition understood by all, we must first examine a few of the properties of life. In the first place all life, as we recognise it in the physical world, can only work through what is known as protoplasm. This consists of a highly complex assemblage of atoms, which are made up of the four elements, oxygen, hydrogen, nitrogen and carbon, together with small quantities of other elements such as sulphur, phosphorus, iron, chlorine, sodium, and potassium, but only the first three are essential components of protoplasm. This is a white viscous, jelly-like substance like albumen or white-of-egg, about three-fourths of which consists of water. Physiologists call protoplasm the physical basis of life.

Now organic life, in its kinetic form, possesses two essential properties: firstly, the power of assimilation (that is the power of converting ingested food

into living protoplasm), and, secondly, the power to excrete, or throw off, all superfluous or waste materials. There are many other properties which are usually found in living beings, but life as defined by us can exist without them. We refer to irritability, reproduction and growth as among the most obvious. Bearing these facts in mind, I think we may perhaps define kinetic life as follows:-

Kinetic Life, as seen on the physical plane, is that immaterial and unknown directing, guiding, and constructing power,* which, for want of a better expression, we may call the visible manifestation of the soul, which, pervading an organised protoplasm-holding body, enables it, by a ceaseless flow of internal changes, to adjust itself to its environment through its power of adaptation, to overcome inertia, and resist decay.

The writer has long contemplated the various definitions of Life, and he has adopted this one of his, as having fewer objections than any other he has come across. It will be noticed that I specify a ceaseless internal flow of changes, for the moment that flow ceases altogether, life apparently disappears, or, at any rate, becomes imperceptible. But further investigation has shown me that something more is required for life to become extinct and irrecoverable in the organism. This I will discuss in my next article.

> (Copyright.) (To be continued.)

CHURCHYARD PHANTASM.

Mr. E. A. S. Hayward sends us the following translation of a case recorded in the Italian newspaper Corriere della Sera, of February 22nd, 1930.

A singular incident has occurred in the country district, near Fratti di Salerno, where a thousandyear-old burial ground has been brought to light during excavations carried out by the Department of Antiquities and Monuments. This burial ground covers an area of 350 square metres and consists of fifty tombs in which have been discovered amphora and Corinthian pottery.

An old countryman has his home in the district. For some days the old man has had his slumbers disturbed by the apparition of a spectral figure which approached his bed and stretched its arms over him as it to carry him away. The other night the strange phantasm spoke these words, which were distinctly heard by the old countryman: "I am buried in front of your house. Take me out of the tomb.

In the morning the old man went to Professor Marzullo, who was directing the excavations, and after telling him of the nocturnal apparition, begged him to extend his operations before his house.

As soon as the digging had been finished, to the great amazement of those present, there came to light a coffin containing a skeleton in almost perfect preservation.

The incident has caused a deep impression in the district, and the thousand-year-old tomb has since been the object of uninterrupted pilgrimage.

"BE YE PERFECT."

A MEDITATION.

We talk of a counsel of perfection as something beyond our reach, idealistic perhaps but at least semiimpossible. Yet the very counsel here given carries with it the implication of possibility. The difference lies in the point of view: we speak from the standard of three-score-and-ten short years, but the truer vision takes into account many lives and acons of time. From the shorter point of view, perfection is a willo'-the-wisp; from the lengthier it must needs follow as the logical end of continued progress.

"Be ye perfect, even as your Father in heaven is perfect", and thus, lest we should spend our time for progress in restless argument as to the special points of perfection (as is the manner of dialectics and debate), we are given a specific model—the Father in heaven, whose Exemplar to us is the Christ. His is the path that we must follow if we would take the road to perfection. There be many other roads, and by-paths innumerable, joyous and delusive, feetsnaring and wit-bewildering, but they lead not to Perfection. The road to that is narrow, and few tread it.

"Does the road wind uphill all the way?" "Yes, to the very end." The downward path is the easy route to Avernus, and many travel that way befuddled, arm-in-arm, singing strange songs.

But with here a friend and there a lover, a few choose the uphill road. They have but scanty fare and few possessions, but the love in their hearts lightens the road, and ever and anon their vision is enchanted with the glory of the opening prospect. Their ears gain stray chaunts of gossamer music, their hearts thrill with tender thoughts that have no words. The barriers betwixt them are down, and heaven itself has no barriers to those who love. So they draw nearer the one to the other, and to the love of God which welcomes and draws them on.

And ever the star shines there before them, the star of perfection; far away, maybe, but it is their beckoning guide.

"Be ye perfect . . ."

H. ERNEST HUNT.

PSYCHIC MESSAGES AND THEIR CRITICS.

W. T. G., an American correspondent, sends us a protest against the hypercritical spirit in which psychic messages are not infrequently received. He writes us concerning some communications of a rather remarkable character received by him through a Medium who, although widely-read, has not the literary skill which would enable him to edit the writings he receives. We cordially agree with W. T. G.'s opinion when he says:—

It seems to me a blot on finished writers and the intelligentsia generally that they force what we believe to be spirit communicators to transmit their messages through the less qualified writers of English, by ignoring the subject altogether. It seems to me that hypercriticism of the diction of genuine messages is in the same class as a fastidious attention to the flyspecks in a good picture. Our communicators assert that they impress images on the mind of the sensitive, and they cannot always control the word-translation of these. It seems to me that the message itself is the important thing, and if a split infinitive does not alter the meaning of a message, the communication itself should not be brushed aside on that account,

nund which questioned y he went ost fearful xperienced. school a partition, face, and I let go, id I lost thod for

night me l intents that. It one's life t nothing ed feeling ny lungs, , nor did death by choking uite painunder an

an egg or ot be. In find out, it grows, nown and e galvanoseed or an -i.e., from or, in the o the root

have been

efines Life al relations And when osical and ed by the id in reply t ask of To stential, or Spencer he cornel

scertaining by the fact the Passife of Pariety.

properties
parties
parties
properties
proper

^{*} I have called it a power, and not energy, because the phenomena it exerts show that it must be of a different kind or order from the physical energy which is perceived everywhere around us on this plane. It certainly cannot be changed into any of the natural forces such as electricity, heat, light, or gravity, and yet it can exert immense force quite apart from the physical body. This, Sir William Crookes has abundantly demonstrated in the case of Home the Medium, and also in the case of Katie King through the Medium Miss Florrie Cook. It is one of the subjects which urgently require careful investigation. This has, to some extent, been done by the late Dr. Geley, and later by Dr. Eugene Osty.

same

I sus

who

"reti

tho

and

etc

THE BRITISH COLLEGE BANQUET.

The Fifth Annual Dinner of the British College, held on April 3rd, was a most successful affair. Some hundred and fifty people were assembled at the Café Royal, and those present included the Countess Clonmel, Lady Currie, Lady Greenwood, Lady Palmer, Lady Shackleton, Sir Lawrence Jones, Bart., Sir John and Lady Foster Fraser, General Cummins and a large array of others whose names are associated with social, literary, scientific, political and psychic activities. After the excellent repast, Mrs. Champion de Crespigny, who presided, proposed the health of The King, and then read messages of regret from those unavoidably absent, including Sir Richard Gregory, the Rev. Gordon Lang, Baron and Baroness van Amerongen, and Sir Arthur and Lady Conan Doyle. Sir Arthur's message of goodwill, with its encouraging promise of being present at the next dinner, was received with applause.

In welcoming the assembly, Mrs. de Crespigny said she desired to say a few words about the work of the College. Its function was principally the investigation of phenomena along careful, sympathetic lines, with a view to arriving at an understanding of the laws that lay behind them. This work was carried on in the scientific rather than in the religious spirit. Her own view was that the dark seance was becoming almost played out; she observed that some investigators were content with obtaining the same phenomena over and over again. One could not be content with that. One needed higher ideals—the desire to learn the laws of those planes that lay behind and beyond the material world. Then it

might be possible to understand the true inwardness of spiritual manifestations.

THE REV. C. DRAYTON THOMAS, in proposing the toast of the Guests, expressed his admiration for the character and attainment of Sir Lawrence Jones, and referred to Miss Stead as a worthy successor of her father, whose work she was carrying on in the W. T. Stead Borderland Library, the successor to "Julia's Bureau". When, lately, he had been permitted to look through a powerful microscope, owned by a friend of his, Mr. Thomas had reflected on the case of a race of people with microscopic eyes. They would live in a world of interest and beauty, but not in the world we know. Yet we ourselves, with our larger vision, were very limited. There were many things outside the range of our Referring to cases of spontaneous five senses. supernormal phenomena recorded through all the ages he suggested that these were given to mankind as hints that he should study the laws involved in these things. Since the Hydesville manifestations this study had been taken up in the form of what he might call facilitated phenomena. He held that these in their totality gave us a demonstration of human survival of death which should be immensely helpful, to the Churches. As a Christian Minister he was proud to be able to say that we could now change faith in survival for actual proof, leaving faith free for further flights.

SIR LAWRENCE JONES, in acknowledging the toasts, said he felt there was a wave of sympathy amongst them. When walking in a street, near his house, recently he had noticed a chalk line marking what an inscription described as "No Man's Land". He thought "No Man's Land" was not a bad description of the realm they were all engaged in considering, and a common interest in which had drawn them together. It behoved them, as wise men and women, thoroughly to explore that unknown country. He had been interested in psychical research for forty years, and he remembered that when he was a young man psychical researchers were described as a com-

pany of people in a dark room hunting for a black cat that was not there! But they had persisted and found that (to pursue the parable) the black cat is certainly there sometimes, if not all the time. Sir Lawrence then alluded to a story told by Mr. G. R. S. Mead concerning a friend of his who had a vivid dream in which he was in Heaven amongst the celestial hosts. In order to fix in his mind some description of his experiences he wrote down a few words while half-awake. When he awoke in the morning he found he had written: "Those I met were clothed in flannelette!" It had been suggested that there is an unseen censor to prevent our bringing back accurate memories of our experiences in the higher worlds.

MISS ESTELLE STEAD said that she felt both honoured and gratified to be with them. She well remembered the beginnings of the British College when she received a visit from Mr. and Mrs. J. H. McKenzie with their proposal that a College should be founded. In responding for the Guests, she would like to refer to the guests unseen who were doubtless with them that evening participating in their pleasure. She felt sure that Mr. McKenzie was present on such an occasion, and she knew that her father was there.

MR. E. A. RADFORD, in an interesting and vigorous speech, proposed the toast of the British College. He referred to the comfort and joy he had gained from his experiences which, though not numerous, were

of a most convincing kind.

MRS. HEWAT MCKENZIE, in responding for the College, said it was just ten years since that institution was founded. They were years well worth living in. Referring to the ancient civilisations, whose remains were being explored to-day—as in the case of Greece and Egypt—she said that in the traces of a fine culture that existed in that remote past a knowledge of the Unseen World was clearly visible. That knowledge had largely died out, but to-day it was being revived, and they believed that there was in it a priceless truth to be made known to the world.

MR. H. Austen Hall, a member of the Council of the College, referred with high appreciation to the work of Mrs. McKenzie, who was shortly relinquishing her office of Hon. Principal. They would all greatly miss her presence, her fine qualities of administration and her shrewd judgment of men

and things.

Mr. Shaw Desmond, in the course of a long and eloquent speech, said he had been trying to gauge the atmosphere of the gathering. It had begun by being rather cold but had gradually warmed up. Students of psychical matters knew that the near approach of visitors from the unseen world to their gatherings produced at first a sensation of coldness, and he noted this as significant. He believed that Spiritualism in its largest sense was something more than Spiritualism. Religion like Spiritualism had been segregated as a thing apart. What they were both concerned with was something beyond—it was Life. He thought the sooner they got away from the purely physical manifestations of Spiritualism the better. By gaining more knowledge of the higher laws and forces they would be able to check the scientist's psychical researches.

MAJOR MOWBRAY gave, as on a previous occasion, a graphic account of his photographic experiments and the astonishing results gained. Speaking of the apports witnessed by him and a circle of sitters with a Medium at Newbiggin, he said these were nearly always obtainable. On one occasion they had had

twenty-two in half an hour.

The party then dispersed after an animated and memorable evening.

THE Ealing Spiritualist Church has requested the Circulation Manager of LIGHT to send a copy of the journal every week to the Central Library, Ealing. Will other Spiritualist Churches and Societies please note.

persisted and the time. Sir wind a wivid is mind some e down a feet and the time. The time is mind some e down a feet and a feet a feet and a feet and a feet a feet a feet a feet a feet a feet and a feet a feet and a feet a fee

down a few

awoke in the

Those I met

een suggested t our bringing

iences in the

ie felt both

tish College

Mrs. J. H

llege should

, she would

re doubtless

eir pleasure.

sent on such

r was there.

and vigorous

ollege. He

erous, were

ling for the

tions, whose in the case

n the traces

emote past a

early visible.

but to-day it at there was

to the world.

the Council

preciation to

was shortly cipal. They fine qualities

ment of men

ng to gauge ad bonnage f a long and

ad begun by
warmed up.
warmed near
nat the near

orld to their

since that

She well

LETTERS TO THE EDITOR.

(The Editor does not necessarily identify himself with the opinions expressed by Correspondents)

THE W. H. EVANS TESTIMONIAL.

Sir.—The subscribers to the above Fund have usually written to me such hearty appreciation of the work of Mr. Evans and his personal character that I feel there must be very many others who hold the same sentiment, but being unable to afford substantial contributions are diffident in sending small sums. May I suggest through your columns that those societies who appreciate Mr. Evans's work should take up a "retiring collection" for him after the Sunday evening (or other evening) meeting?—Yours, etc.,

R. A. Bush.

8, Mostyn Road, Merton Park, S.W.19.

[Contributions to this Fund should be sent direct to Mr. Bush.—Ed.]

MRS. ANNIE JOHNSON.

Sir.—Would you kindly spare a small space in your next issue of Light for my wife, Mrs. Annie Johnson. She is lying very ill at the Chelsea Hospital for Women after a very serious operation. I thought it would meet the eye of friends and inquirers and explain the reason why she has not been doing her public work for the last three months.—Yours, etc., G. JOHNSON.

"Ingleside," 88, Valley Road, Welwyn Garden City, Herts.

"A PROBLEM OF RE-IMBODIMENT."

Sir,—The letter (LIGHT, March 22nd) in which Miss Marjorie Marrian refers to a question I asked in a previous issue is interesting, and I agree with the substance of it. I do not believe in re-incarnation any more than she does. When I wrote before, it was that the whole theory seemed to me so much like the case of the mountains being in the like the case of the mountains being in travail. We have to understand that from an unknown period a personality—a spirit—has made a succession of dips into this world and on each occasion it obviously had two fresh parents. This was to work out its "Karma' and approach nearer to such a state of perfection as would enable it at last to stray in the spiritual world for good. Think of the number of parent pairs who had to toil and spend anxious hours (and also, of course, many happy ones) and of the vicissitudes of life generally to get this particular spirit one step further on the road to Nirvana! Then when this interesting spirit—still unfit—comes here for another experience all remembrance of those parents fades and is for ever lost. This has gone on for interminable ages and a man might well ask whether he is good enough for so much love and devotion, and whether this debonair forgetfulness of the strife is quite "the thing". If he has half a dozen brothers and sisters they are all separate spirits related to him pro tem by a physical link, and his parents and all his forefathers were in the same case, and hundreds of those parents are long since back in the world. The mind staggers at the thought of this crazy, broken kaleidoscope of relationships. All this to avoid the perfectly reasonable assumption that life comes to the infant; that this infant will run its earthly course and then emerge from flesh as a spirit, and that it will no more come back to earth than would a butterfly to chrysalis, larva and egg.—Yours, etc., E. HARVEY.

Bromboro', Cheshire.

THE WAY OF REASON.

These are days of torrential movement. We are witnessing the break-up of an old stage of civilisation and the dim and difficult beginnings of a new social order. Much of the present activity of thought centres about the question of a life after death, for on the answer to that question hangs the solution of many problems. Some years ago we recorded some impressions regarding the course we had set ourselves to keep in busy and troublous days, and we may repeat them here:-

In such a surge and welter of views and opinions, such an onrush of varied activities, it is not always easy to preserve one's composure, and, amid a multitude of by-ways, sideturnings and "short-cuts", to keep steadily to the high road. It is indeed difficult at times to resist the lure of the romantic by-way, the attraction of the "short-cut", or the high adventure promised by some new and unfamiliar path. We see throngs passing to each of them, but we keep to the highway. It is sometimes rather bleak and unattractive; it is "heavy going" occasionally, but it is plain and straight, and we have an abiding conviction that those

who leave it will have in the end to return. The "unnatural", the "preternatural", "supernatural", have no attractions for us. We study the supernormal and the abnormal, but retain our belief that the normal life is the truest one, and that the natural world and the natural life are our main concern. observe the coming into the world of a myriad things betokening the powers of the human spirit, but these are clearly not to be pursued as ends in themselves, but only as a means of raising our lives to a higher level. The dead come back and give us many tokens of their continued life and love. But they are living their true lives elsewhere, and we are not to be deceived into supposing that they have returned in any permanent way to participate once more in a world which is no longer their natural habitat.

From their abodes in the higher life those whose work it is can still guide, instruct, inspire and direct those of us who on earth are akin to them. But they themselves have finally put off the earth and the ways of earth, and have no longer any part or lot in it.

This is a thing that some of the old Spiritialists, having a deep insight into these matters fully realised. Some of the newer Spiritualists do not seem yet to have mastered the lesson. It is quite natural and pardonable in the circumstances. The amazing psychic phenomena which are being witnessed and recorded to-day may well give the impression that a new Heaven and a new earth is at our very doors, and that the dead have "come back" in a sense more literal than is actually the case.

Let us keep to the high road. Our way leads naturally to theirs and to them. Their way is forward, and if they come back it is but for a "flying visit", to give us tokens of their continued existence, and then to return again to their own world which is not this world.

So, like Walt Whitman, we take to the open road, feeling that all the confusions of counsel and the conflict of opinion will in time pass away and that the present ferment simply indicates the awakening-sometimes in a spasmodic fashion-of the spiritual senses of the race whereby it will be able at last to see its own way and take it without fear or perplexity.

Offices, 16, QJEENS ERRY PLACE, SOUTH KENSINGTON, S.W.7.

ALL COMMUNICATIONS FOR THE EDITOR should be addressed "The Editor of Light, 16, Queensberry Place, South Kensington, London, S.W.7".

Subscription Rates:—12 months, 22s.; 6 months, 11s.; or from newsagents, 4d. weekly.

Subscriptions should not be sent to the Editor, but should in

Subscriptions should not be sent to the Editor, but should in all cases be addressed to "Circulation Manager of Light, 16, Queensberry Place, South Kensington, London, S.W.7". Cheques and postal orders should be crossed and made payable to Light.

American and Canadian subscribers are reminded that the price of Light is 8 cents weekly, and that the subscription rates—although varying slightly according to the rate of exchange—work out approximately at \$5.50 for 12 months and \$2.75 for 6 months; remittances can be made by International Money Order obtainable at all post offices, or from the foreign-exchange departments of most national banks. A sealed letter to England goes for the same postage as domestic letters of the first class.

ADVERTISEMENTS—For rates, apply The Advertisement Manager, Light, 16, Queensberry Place, South Kensington, London, S.W.7. (Phone: Kensington 3758.) Telegrams: "Survival, London."

THE SIGNIFICANCE OF EASTER.

This is the greatest festival of the Christian Church. It bears witness year by year to an event which has been epoch-making in history of mankind. This is true not only for Christian believers but for

all impartial students of history. A few years ago a learned Jewish Rabbi published a book, under the title Jesus of Nazareth, by Joseph Klausner (translated from the Hebrew by H. Danby) in which he pointed out that the New Testament is full of indications of detailed knowledge of Jewish customs and ideas; at the same time he criticises and rejects passages which, in his opinion, are unlikely to be true to fact. When he reaches the narratives of the Resurrection he is evidently at a loss to explain them; he recognises with admirable candour that they relate to a real experience, that something must have occurred which was adequate to convince the disciples that their Master was alive after the crucifixion. He justly remarks that a great religion cannot rest on a mere lie or illusion. Dr. Klausner's book deserves to be studied and, not least, on account of this conclusion stated towards the end of the volume.

The disciples were changed by the experience they had at Eastertide, and they were so absolutely sure that they had seen and talked with their Master after He had died that they joyfully proclaimed to all who would listen: "Jesus; and the Resurrection." In measure as the Church of Christ has done the same, in that degree has it been a channel of more abundant life to mankind. Not, of course, when the proclamation has been by words only. The only effective witness to the Fact which Eastertide commemorates is a living witness. "What makes it possible for men to believe in God is the evidence of lives that are rooted deeply in the unseen world, 'whose loves in higher loves endure'. Nothing is going to convince the world of the truth of Christianity, except Christ-like lives."* That is why "Jesus: and

the Resurrection" must be proclaimed together.

Manifestation after death is not a unique experience: taken alone it cannot suffice as the basis of a world-wide Religion, neither can the ideal life of the Son of Man suffice alone for this. If the disciples had not been convinced of His risen life and continued presence among them, admiration for His ideal life would not have sufficed, without this assurance, to carry them through life and death as effective missionaries of the Christian Religion.

* The New Christian Adventure, By J. H. Oldham (2, Eaton Gate, S.W. Price 3d. Well worth reading.).

When their message has failed and been fruitless this has been due to the fact that it has not been faithfully given or has not been really assimilated; that the significance of the Character and Ideal of Jesus, and the fact of the Resurrection, have been submerged under a mass of misinterpretations, human passions, and semi-pagan superstition; and the nominal acceptance of a creed has been substituted for living experience of, and communion with, a Divine Life. In spite of all the distortions which have perverted the message, however, no intelligent student of history can fail to recognise that the event of Eastertide was an epoch-making one, and that even on the exterior plane mankind has reaped a rich harvest from it. If all the serviceable results of the Christian Faith were eliminated from the world how profound would be the loss, in health, education, art and fellowship! The services to Humanity, which owe their origin to belief in "Jesus and the Resurrection", are of inestimable value; but they are only a portion of a deeper service known experimentally to those who have striven to bear the cross and live the Christ life. Sir Wilfred Grenville in his little book, What Christ means to me,** has borne straightforward testimony to the dynamic power of this faith in his own life and work.

In his last book Mr. Stanley De Brath writes: "The victory over death, signalised by the appearances, was the central fact in apostolic teaching... the basis in fact and in reason for conversion to a new mode of life." "All history shows that the message of Christ is the only possible solution."† This book may prove to be the most important of his many literary works. Its aim is to show that every act in the European Drama is under definite evolutionary Law, that to conform to that law is to ensure permanency and peace; to oppose it, however unconsciously, is to ensure our fall, misery and destruction

His wide grasp of history and psychic phenomena, combined with clear vision and a highly-developed faculty for synthesis, have resulted in a work which should appeal to students, whether they specialise in history, or science, or psychical research; it should, also, very specially appeal to those whose interest in all world developments is the outcome of profound belief in God's Guiding Purpose; and who believe, as he does, that the culminating manifestation of that Purpose, as far as Humanity has yet been able to perceive it, is in "the Message of Christ", that in that message the evolutionary Law finds it fulfilment, and the world problems their solution.

H. A. Dallas.

THE GOAL OF EVOLUTION.

In a book on Evolution, written by Joseph le Conte and published in 1895, the following passage occurs; it is appropriate to the article on "The Significance of Easter" on this page.

In evolution a goal is not only a completion of one stage, but also the beginning of another and higher stage—on a higher plane of life with new and higher capacities and powers unimaginable from any lower plane. Let me illustrate: As man is the ideal—the goal and completion of animal evolution, and yet is he also a birth into a higher plane of life—the spiritual; so the Christ, the ideal Man, may be only the goal and completion of human evolution, and yet is He also a birth into a new and higher plane—the Divine. (Evolution and its Relation to Religious Thought. p. 362.)

Sir On has an ar God" in telling phr telling phr town of view o not use the tries to reand purponeverthele theologica that we li atom obe precision.

Continue that the leave the whole science is universe, same . . is responsinfluence from ete one realing nature, the men and have

tion in Psychic survival I am in the cas Further This is Until w on unk When more a therefo investig laborate am mai

latest | Christia "marke which review is, sur "In the off the should of gre source the prothe me and in is desi

holida

^{**} Hodder & Stoughton. (2s. 6d. net.)
† The Drama of Europe. (Stockwell. pp. 85, 219.)

not been lideal of lave been and the with a swhich the ligent

he event

eaped a

results

om the

health,

ces to

Jesus

; but

mown

bear

ilfred

ans to to the

e and

rrites:

Ppear-

non to

nat the

tion,"+

w that

law is

how-

reloped

which

ion of

SIDELIGHTS.

Sir Oliver Lodge, in the current Sufi Quarterly has an article of great value entitled "Science and God" in which the author sets down in clear and telling phrases the general attitude of the scientific mind towards the conception of deity. Says Sir Oliver, "I have to look at the universe from the point of view of science and must admit that science does not use the term God, but, on the contrary, continually tries to restrain itself from attending to final causes and purposes which are beyond its scope. It has nevertheless taught us some things very important theologically, which I may summarise thus:—First, that we live in a realm of law and order. That every atom obeys the forces acting upon it with absolute precision. That there is no rebellion or caprice in organic nature.

Continuing, Sir Oliver says, "The main point is that the laws of physics and chemistry, the very laws which we have ascertained to be in operation on this planet earth, are found to be equally valid throughout the whole extent of space. . . . The revelation of science is that, that which occurs here in the physical universe, occurs everywhere: that the laws are the same . . . If there be a God Who understands and is responsible for everything . . . His power and influence extend to the remotest confines of space, from eternity to eternity, and that in that majestic and one reality, however little we may as yet apprehend its nature, we and every part of the material, aye and of the mental and spiritual universe, too, live and move and have our being.

In an authoritative article on "The Present Posi-tion in Psychical Research," in the current issue of Psychic Science, Mr. J. Arthur Hill says, "Regarding survival and communication as justified by the facts, I am interested in further evidence as strengthening the case. But there is another important aspect. Further evidence may throw some light on the process. This is one of the things that we very much want. Until we know more of the process, we are dependent on unknown conditions, and have to take what comes. When we know more of the process, we shall be able more and more to supply the right conditions and therefore get results with greater certainty. The investigation will then become more scientific in the laboratory sense. Consequently in new evidence I am mainly on the look out for indications of process."

In the course of a review of Mr. R. A. Bush's latest book, Jesus Christ at Work, a writer in the Christian World of April 3rd appears surprised at the "marked absence of the trivialities and absurdities which so often characterise supposed messages." This review, in a paper devoted largely to Church affairs, is, surprisingly, very favourable, and concludes thus: "In the preface, he [the author] warns the amateur off the field, insisting that an experienced Spiritualist should always be consulted, and then only in a mood of great seriousness and aspiration. Whatever be the source of these communications, a point on which, in the present stage it is difficult finally to pronounce. the messages here recorded are uniformly wholesome and inspiring, while the tone of the book throughout is deserving of nothing but praise.

THE EDITOR has gone abroad for a few weeks' holiday. Personal letters will be forwarded if desired.

THE VISIONS OF "M.A. (OXON)".

The following extracts are taken from a pamphlet: Visions, by "M. A. (Oxon)" (now out of print) and are supplementary to those which appeared in LIGHT, March 1st.

September 5th, 1877.

Pursuing the same plan as before I found myself. in spirit, with the Angel and a number of other spirits, with whom I was conducted, as it seemed, far away into space. I was told that the company was for protection, or for the furnishing of magnetic support to me, as I was going into the "Spheres of Desolation", the "Land of Darkness". We passed rapidly over a tract of country not unlike that which obtains in the iron district, only more lonely and bare. The soil seemed barren, and was covered over with refuse -just as those places near an iron furnace are heaped with slag and rubbish. From it arose a noisome stench. I could detect no sign of life, nor could I

fancy anything living there.

Our path took us further and further away from life, until we came to a place where I could hear a distant rumbling as of the ocean, and I saw an entrance to a sort of cavern, round which more rubbish was piled. We descended into this aperture, which was choked with filth, and from out of which a mephitic vapour ascended. After going through many tortuous passages, we came to a vaulted cave in which glowed a fire, and from which issued sulphurous smoke. There was a forge in it, and the floor was piled with half-formed engines of destruction. I could hardly breathe, and was refreshed by some passes made over my head by one of the attendant spirits. I then saw X.Y.Z., grimy and filthy, naked to the waist, round which a few rags were gathered. [X.Y.Z. was a young man of great ability, but of unbridled temper. He lived in chronic disagreement with his family, and finally took to furious drinking, and killed himself thereby at an early age. . . . He used very violent language habitually.

His hair was matted with dirt, his face and body begrimed, and streaked here and there with blood and perspiration. He was savagely welding some material, that did not look like metal, on his anvil, and was cursing with much vehemence. He was not at once aware of our presence, and when he was he saluted the Angel with a volley of execrations. I need not detail the conversation with him. He did not see me until we were about to leave, and he then grinned savagely, and said: "Ah! . . . you! You know now where that fire came from that burned you!" [At one of the seances I had described him as sitting near me, and had put out my hand in his direction. He had suddenly touched me, and the result was a blister on my hand.] We turned to leave, and his mocking laugh rang in our ears as we went. I wished to question, but was told to refrain till I had resumed the bodily state.

Emerging again into the air above ground, we passed rapidly away, and I was conscious of a dreamy feeling as when one dozes in a carriage; a sense of motion combined with repose. I cannot tell how long this continued.

When I was fully conscious again I saw a very different scene before me. I was looking at a town, large and thickly peopled apparently, for I saw many spirits hurrying to and fro in the streets. But the oddest things surrounded me. Everything was unfinished. There was a most pretentious palace with no roof, and, on close inspection, built of mere gimerack material, the walls set with sham diamonds; looking-glasses everywhere, and walls half-hung with tawdry tinsel. The very streets were unfinished, and had mirrors here and there, and toilet appurtenances at the corner of the streets, and outside of the houses. I saw many stop and look at themselves, and give a twist to the moustache or a more jaunty set to

strive towa

is the perfe

our time t

which seen

to be myse

man, the s

greater cor

many degr

is invisible

souls who

power to 1

that the ti

The tr

While I wondered at this I found myself going up the steps and through the hall into one of the houses. It had the same unfinished air, the same tinsel magnificence, the same cold, cheerless appearance. We looked into a room on the ground-floor and found nothing but combs and brushes and broken mirrors, and fearful clothes of loud patterns, all heaped together in confusion. We passed on upstairs, and there, surrounded by mirrors I saw A.B. [A young man known to me, of extreme personal vanity, who was always dressing and undressing: a person of a very unbalanced mind, which finally gave way altogether, and he took his life by stabbing himself. As he fell he struck his head against some object and made a deep scar over the left eye.]

He was clothed in most extraordinary raiment, of loudest pattern, and most inharmonious colours, shaped according to our ultra-fashionable pattern. His hair was reeking of strong-scented grease, and he was industriously trying to disguise the scar over his eye with rouge and pearl-powder. It had been made at his death, and it disfigured his face. He turned to greet me, but with an air of great pre-occupation. He did not listen to what I said, but interrupted me at once with some foolish question as to the cut of his coat. He brought a mirror to show me the beautiful way in which he had parted his hair (as if I wanted a mirror to see that!). He evidently thought mirrors the great thing in his life. He made disparaging remarks about the personal appearance of those with me, who now had assumed the natural appearance of men; and he kept throwing about some very fade-smelling scent, which was very nasty. Now and then he seemed to have gleams of sense; and then he hastily covered his face and body with his hands, as though to hide them from our gaze. But the gleams soon passed, and he turned again to his mirrors and pomatum. He was vigorously brushing his back hair when we left him.

[After returning to the body S.M. was told to eat, and cleanse the body with cold water. Explanations were later given by writing.]

QUESTION: "What do the scenes mean?"

REPLY: "In the first journey you were taken in spirit to the Sphere of Desolation. It is inhabited by those wretched ones who have sunk in sensuality to a state typified to you by fiery torment. They dwell in a desolate and barren land where no life is, because such is their spiritual state. The spirit

dwell in a desolate and barren land where no life is, because such is their spiritual state. The spirit whom you went to visit had debauched himself with fiery drink, and had occupied himself in dragging down others to his own level, to their ruin and misery. Hence, in his spiritual state he is grimy and bloodstained to your eye, occupied in forging abortive instruments of destruction in the midst of a stifling and noisome atmosphere. His language is cursing and bitterness, and his punishment is to see designs that are full of promise marred and broken by clumsiness of execution. This is the outcome of his life, genius wrecked by debauchery. The stench was the analogue of his spiritual thoughts. The metal that he was welding was an amalgam which, in his exceeding cleverness, he had made to supersede all others, and he knows not that it is rotten and can never be welded. So again in his life. He would not walk in the path of duty, nor do his allotted work, but would find out new ways for himself, and then rush to drink because they came to nought. He is now leading a life which strikes you as horrible; not so him. To him it is strenuous exertion which he vainly thinks profitable. He will not see till the efforts of the Ministers have availed to stir in him some spiritual life. This has been done more than once, but he has always relapsed. . . .

Leave him to those who are wiser than you.

"We turn to your other friend. In the scene you saw you will discover the analogue of his life. For what was it? Vanity, all vanity. Hence he lives in the city of vanity where all is vain and frivolous, empty and unsatisfying. The houses and buildings

are unfinished, for the vain ones have no care for anything but themselves, and so they cannot concentrate attention so as to complete anything. They are tawdry and full of base shams, because the vain ones live in the external, and cannot discern between the gold and its imitation. The mirrors that lie everywhere are, to the vain ones, the ornament they most desire, for they show them their own exterior. The essences and pomades and brushes and the like are the necessities of life, for the vain ones live in vain attempts to deck themselves with what they imagine will trick out their fancied charms; though, as you saw, they succeed only in covering themselves with that which is noisome and ridiculous. spirit whom you visited spent his life in vanity, and it has eaten into his soul. For now the spiritbody that he has, and which he thinks so much of, is scarred over with blains, full of corruption and disease, which it is his great and constant care to disguise with varied plasters and appliances. Had you been able to see beneath those clothes, which he delights in, you would have seen a mass of sores, the noisomeness of which he vainly attempts to cover by sprinkling about the scent which you so disliked. All the vain ones dislike and disparage each other, and are purely selfish. They require to deck themselves as you need food. Hence their streets are furnished with means of so doing as yours are with shops and drinking fountains. There are no women in their city, for the vain ones would fear that their finery would be eclipsed."

THE DISCOVERY OF THE SELF.

By L. Margery Bazett.

I suppose that no period has approached so nearly to this discovery as the present time. Modern psychology, in particular, has given profound attention to this question. If, in the past, our search has been too often superficial, to-day psychology is showing that a cursory observation is wholly inadequate.

The great discovery has been that the Self is, and always has been, infinitely greater than our poor conception of it; it is not confined within the world of the senses. Walt Whitman exclaimed, "I do not think that seventy years is the time of man or woman, nor that years will ever stop the existence of me or anyone." He saw the Self as it is—eternal, yet functioning within the limits of its terrestial span. He would fain draw us away from that constant "staring into the mirror of the isolated, lonely self", and would direct us to that unity of all life, of which each self is only a part. He was able to feel this unity of the whole, and "to feel it with the same unerring certainty with which we feel conscious of the isolated self."

The mystic, the artist, the spiritual adventurer, have all set out upon the search; but have they found the Self—the real man?

To-day the psychic or sensitive is following in their rear, the man of yet other vision. All, alike, must turn away from the world of sense, knowing full well that the existence of the Self is "never wrapped heavily in the voluminous folds of this life's garment."

Those who search only in the sense-world discover the trappings of the Self, the self of the under-world of personality, but here, they will never discover it in its entirety. In this sense-world, the real Self has been camouflaged. Matthew Arnold described it thus:

I knew the mass of men . . . lived and moved tricked in disguises, alien to the rest of men, and alien to themselves.

To the seer this camouflage is not impenetrable, though he too has been frequently misled by it.

"To thine own self be true". Could we but keep a fraction of this commandment, we should fulfil a

I saw no women, all men and boys. While I wondered at this I found myself going up the steps and through the hall into one of the houses. It had the same unfinished air, the same tinsel magnificence, the same cold, cheerless appearance. We looked into a room on the ground-floor and found nothing but combs and brushes and broken mirrors, and fearful clothes of loud patterns, all heaped together in confusion. We passed on upstairs, and there, surrounded by mirrors I saw A.B. [A young man known to me, of extreme personal vanity, who was always dressing and undressing: a person of a very unbalanced mind, which finally gave way altogether, and he took his life by stabbing himself. As he fell he struck his head against some object and made a deep scar over the left eye.]

He was clothed in most extraordinary raiment, of loudest pattern, and most inharmonious colours, shaped according to our ultra-fashionable pattern. His hair was reeking of strong-scented grease, and he was industriously trying to disguise the scar over his eye with rouge and pearl-powder. It had been made at his death, and it disfigured his face. He turned to greet me, but with an air of great pre-occupation. He did not listen to what I said, but interrupted me at once with some foolish question as to the cut of his coat. He brought a mirror to show me the beautiful way in which he had parted his hair (as if I wanted a mirror to see that!). He evidently thought mirrors the great thing in his life. He made disparaging remarks about the personal appearance of those with me, who now had assumed the natural appearance of men; and he kept throwing about some very fade-smelling scent, which was very nasty. Now and then he seemed to have gleams of sense; and then he hastily covered his face and body with his hands, as though to hide them from our gaze. But the gleams soon passed, and he turned again to his mirrors and pomatum. He was vigorously brushing his back hair when we left him.

[After returning to the body S.M. was told to eat, and cleanse the body with cold water. Explanations were later given by writing.]

QUESTION: "What do the scenes mean?" REPLY: "In the first journey you were taken in spirit to the Sphere of Desolation. It is inhabited by those wretched ones who have sunk in sensuality to a state typified to you by fiery torment. They dwell in a desolate and barren land where no life is, because such is their spiritual state. The spirit whom you went to visit had debauched himself with fiery drink, and had occupied himself in dragging down others to his own level, to their ruin and misery. Hence, in his spiritual state he is grimy and blood-stained to your eye, occupied in forging abortive instruments of destruction in the midst of a stifling and noisome atmosphere. His language is cursing and bitterness, and his punishment is to see designs that are full of promise marred and broken by clumsiness of execution. This is the outcome of his life, genius wrecked by debauchery. The stench was the analogue of his spiritual thoughts. The metal that he was welding was an amalgam which, in his exceeding cleverness, he had made to supersede all others, and he knows not that it is rotten and can never be welded. So again in his life. He would not walk in the path of duty, nor do his allotted work, but would find out new ways for himself, and then rush to drink because they came to nought. He is now leading a life which strikes you as horrible; not so him. To him it is strenuous exertion which he vainly thinks profitable. He will not see till the efforts of the Ministers have availed to stir in him some spiritual life. This has been done more than once, but he has always relapsed. . . . Leave him to those who are wiser than you.

"We turn to your other friend. In the scene you saw you will discover the analogue of his life. For what was it? Vanity, all vanity. Hence he lives in the city of vanity where all is vain and frivolous, empty and unsatisfying. The houses and buildings

are unfinished, for the vain ones have no care for anything but themselves, and so they cannot concentrate attention so as to complete anything. They are tawdry and full of base shams, because the vain ones live in the external, and cannot discern between the gold and its imitation. The mirrors that lie everywhere are, to the vain ones, the ornament they most desire, for they show them their own exterior. The essences and pomades and brushes and the like are the necessities of life, for the vain ones live in vain attempts to deck themselves with what they imagine will trick out their fancied charms; though, as you saw, they succeed only in covering themselves with that which is noisome and ridiculous. The spirit whom you visited spent his life in vanity, and it has eaten into his soul. For now the spiritbody that he has, and which he thinks so much of, is scarred over with blains, full of corruption and disease, which it is his great and constant care to disguise with varied plasters and appliances. Had you been able to see beneath those clothes, which he delights in, you would have seen a mass of sores, the noisomeness of which he vainly attempts to cover by sprinkling about the scent which you so disliked. All the vain ones dislike and disparage each other, and are purely selfish. They require to deck themselves as you need food. Hence their streets are furnished with means of so doing as yours are with shops and drinking fountains. There are no women in their city, for the vain ones would fear that their finery would be eclipsed."

THE DISCOVERY OF THE SELF.

By L. MARGERY BAZETT.

I suppose that no period has approached so nearly to this discovery as the present time. Modern psychology, in particular, has given profound attention to this question. If, in the past, our search has been too often superficial, to-day psychology is showing that a cursory observation is wholly inadequate.

The great discovery has been that the Self is, and always has been, infinitely greater than our poor conception of it; it is not confined within the world of the senses. Walt Whitman exclaimed, "I do not think that seventy years is the time of man or woman, nor that years will ever stop the existence of me or anyone." He saw the Self as it is—eternal, yet functioning within the limits of its terrestial span. He would fain draw us away from that constant "staring into the mirror of the isolated, lonely self", and would direct us to that unity of all life, of which each self is only a part. He was able to feel this unity of the whole, and "to feel it with the same unerring certainty with which we feel conscious of the isolated self."

The mystic, the artist, the spiritual adventurer, have all set out upon the search; but have they found the Self—the real man?

To-day the psychic or sensitive is following in their rear, the man of yet other vision. All, alike, must turn away from the world of sense, knowing full well that the existence of the Self is "never wrapped heavily in the voluminous folds of this life's garment."

Those who search only in the sense-world discover the trappings of the Self, the self of the under-world of personality, but here, they will never discover it in its entirety. In this sense-world, the real Self has been camouflaged. Matthew Arnold described it thus:

I knew the mass of men . . . lived and moved tricked in disguises, alien to the rest of men, and alien to themselves.

To the seer this camouflage is not impenetrable, though he too has been frequently misled by it.
"To thine own self be true". Could we but keep a fraction of this commandment, we should fulfil a

merely a remerely a re

strive towards is the period which seem to be mys into infinit man, the segretare co When

tials of li

must break

from this many deg he can pe is invisible souls who dividing-li power to of the oth of the flee that the t

When

And While
Apr
'Ne:
The tr
The And tr
The W
Gre
As, lig
Apr
Or
To w:
Wh
For tr

To who with For the State of The State of The State of The State of Take of Ta

great part of the moral law, and remove from humanity the shoddy garments of false values.

But I (the fragmentary self) have no idea where or what the whole Self is; "I am like someone look-

ing in a dark room for what isn't there."

If I cast a glance backward to the past, I see there merely a reflection of the Self, as it appears, distorted by the imperfections of that mirror; yet this very habit of mind forces me to glance back yet again, and the past presents another picture which is framed and hung upon its walls. It is one that has long hung there, and millions have gazed upon it. Surely, it should disclose the secret.

And as we stand before it, its conception of self-attainment through abnegation, selflessness, self-sacrifice—these all stand out in a high light. Some thinkers of to-day claim that the unselfishness which is worth having is service by a great, a dominant, self—and where do we find such? Certainly not amongst those

poor imitations whose self-abnegation is their own spiritual destruction.

Concerning such, we feel that they have encumbered themselves with the unrealities and the unessentials of life, lacking that force of personality which must break through the bonds of artificiality, and strive towards that "incorruptibility of the self which

is the perfection of life."

We are such "fractional beings", and must bide our time till we attain to "that unknown greatness which seems to await the future of man". "I want to be myself," exclaimed Tolstoi, "to prolong myself into infinity of time." At times, the sensitive sees the man, the self, as he would be; as he is linked to that greater consciousness of which all are parts.

When he is in touch with those who have passed from this world, he feels and experiences some of the many degrees of consciousness which meet in us all; he can perceive that deeper, more expansive self that is invisible to the eye. He is attracted to those rare souls who, like Shelley, "live always on that strange dividing-line where spirit meets flesh"; and he has the power to recognise those who hear repeatedly the call of the other world. He knows that man, is born "not of the flesh, but of the Spirit"; and it is in that realm that the true Self has its home.

PRIMROSE TIME.

When sunbeams are tangled in meshes of rain,
And thorns' green spangles are shining wet,
While the weathercock turns on the golden vane,
April comes like a young coquette;
'Neath her spells and glamours we may forget
The troubles that came with the snow and rime,
The south wind flows like a rivulet
And the world grows young in the primrose time.

The woods are free of the snow's last stain, Green clusters garnish the ash-boles' jet, As, lightly sweeping across the plain, April comes like a young coquette, Or leans from a cloud's white parapet,

To watch the land in its vernal prime,
Where the signet of youth on all is set,
For the world grows young in the primrose time.

The snowdrop and crocus begin to wane;
The brookside ripples the sedges fret;
With a wistful smile, or a proud disdain,
April comes like a fair coquette,
With young bright leaves in a filmy net

With young bright leaves in a filmy net,
The ivy-vines up the church tower climb,
But of Time's devouring they fear no threat,
For the world grows young in the primrose time.

Envoi.

Man, with the worries of life beset,
Take thou this thought as an amulet;
Let it ring in thine ears like an elfin chime
How the world grows young in the primrose time.

-From Four Miles From Any Town, by David Gow.

RAYS AND REFLECTIONS.

It is said that the followers of Bahaism now number more than 3,000,000, and there is a large contingent in England, for the faith unites people of all creeds. Some of its adherents are described as having a "passion for martyrdom". Certainly thousands of Bahaists in Persia have suffered death for their religion, and I know no higher proof of religious devotion, even though it has been said that it is often harder to live for one's faith than to die for it! It may be objected that the willingness to die for one's religion does not prove the truth of it, but it certainly proves the truth of the martyr!

I suppose that one of the revelations of the future, or perhaps I should say one of the realisations of the future, will be how relatively small a part of the human soul is expressed in the material world. In this consideration we may find the solution of many problems, spiritual, psychical and physical. It may clear up for us the real meaning of reincarnation, and justify the vision of the poet who traced the confusion and misery of life to the attitude of the common man who, when his interests are opposed to those of another man argues "I am I and he is he," not realising that the interests of one are identical with the interests of all. But this is a lesson yet to be learned and "this imperfect world" is doubtless designed to teach it.

Looking back through our old volumes I am struck by the fact that many unintelligent comments were sent to Light that would never be sent to-day, because the advance of education and liberal thinking has made them impossible. I hardly think, for instance, that the sudden death of a prominent Rationalist or Materialist would (as in earlier days) lead to any Spiritualist observing that it was a judgment on such people! Probably it was bigotry rather than mere stupidity that led to such comments in the past. To-day, the average Spiritualist would remember that people have died while praying, that clergymen have died in the pulpit, and refrain from offering superstitious theories. I cannot resist, at this point, referring once more to the remark of the village atheist, as depicted by Punch, who, when sitting in the village tavern, hears of the sudden death of the verger at the neighbouring church, and observes solemnly: "Ah, that's what comes o' pew-opening!"

Miss Lind-af-Hageby has expressed the view that science does its best to perpetuate war. If for science we read scientists she is undoubtedly correct. There is always the human face under these masks of "Science" and "Theology". Occasionally it is a beautiful face, but more often it is ill-favoured and malignant. Scientists are "making poison gas more and more deadly." That would seem to carry with it some guarantee against war. But who can tell? We well remember that the last great war came upon us at a time when it was regarded as something too horrible and destructive ever to happen. It was against the common interest and welfare-but it happened none the less, and we are all more or less sick and sorry as a consequence. I sometimes think that if another war comes, vastly more destructive, the victors (if there are any victors!) will have such an appalling and colossal mess to clear up that they will be inclined to wish that they had been the victims instead! I think it was the Duke of Wellington who said that "nothing except a battle lost can be half so melancholy as a battle won". To-day that is truer than ever.

D. G.

OR "TRANCE PERSONALITY"?

When the celebrated Medium Mrs. Cora L. V. Richmond was eleven years of age, and was asked to write an essay on composition, she took her slate and pencil into an arbour in the garden, intending first to write her essay on her slate, and then copy on paper. In a little while she took the slate to her mother, explaining that she had fallen asleep and somebody had been writing on the slate. The writing began: "My dear sister", and was from a sister of Cora's mother who had passed over in childhood.

A few days later, while she was seated at the feet of her mother, sleep again overtook the child, and the mother, thinking the little one had fainted, applied restoratives. Noticing, however, a trembling movement of the hand, she placed the slate and pencil in Cora's hand, which immediately began to write. In this manner several messages were written, signed by different members of the family in the spirit world, each of them testifying to their existence in the world invisible.

Neighbours became interested, and called to ask questions, and themselves get communications. Some months later Cora was controlled by a spirit purporting to be a German physician, who for four years, at a certain time each day, controlled her to diagnose disease and prescribe for it. Cora had no knowledge of any other language than English, but under control sometimes spoke German. All this was training for her mission as a public speaker. This began in her fifteenth year, but when she was only twelve the child was engaged giving lectures for a half hour to an hour or longer, on ethics, science, philosophy and theology, in a scholarly manner, the subject being sometimes chosen by her guides but frequently by the audiences to whom she spoke.

Professor J. J. Mapes, a scientist of New York City went to Buffalo in 1854 to attend some of the child's lectures. Asked to name a subject for one of these, he answered in two words: "Primary Rocks". After the lecture, Professor Mapes was called upon to speak, and said: "I am a college-educated man, and have been all my life an investigator of scientific subjects and associated with scientific men, but I stand this afternoon dumb before this young girl." Better it is to be dumb in such a case than to bray about trance-personality—of which no evidence whatever appeared.

Two years later, backed by Judge Edmunds, Horace Greeley, Professor Mapes, Professor Hare of Philadelphia, with other distinguished people, Cora lectured in the largest halls and theatres of New York, N. P. Willis, poet and litterateur, in the Home Journal, of which he was editor, describes her as "a delicate featured blonde of seventeen, with flaxen ringlets falling over her shoulders, movements deliberate and self-possessed, voice calm and deep, eyes and lingers in no way nervous. . . The tone and manner were of an absolute sincerity of devoutness which compelled respect; and before she closed I was prepared to believe that a male spirit was speaking through her lips or that the relative position of the sexes is not the same as in the days of St. Paul."

Cora Richmond visited England for the first time when she was thirty-two, and again five years later, lecturing in some of the principal towns, with equal brilliance. She was supposed to be a re-incarnationist, in the popular sense; but Densmore declares that this feature of her teaching was "based upon the hypothesis of pre-existence and embodiments—in contradistinction to the reincarnation theory as taught by Alan Kardec and later by the Theosophists—and affirms that the soul is uncreate, without beginning and without end." Reincarnation being a perennial

plant, with roots like those of the dandelion, this passage from Densmore's pages is commended to the reader's attention. It may be added that Densmore uses the term *soul* in the modern sense of *spirit*.

The following excerpts from Cora Richmond's autobiography are pertinent to the problem of Spirit Control:

From the very first of my control, that is, the writing on the slate in the arbour . . . to the present time, I have never been conscious of anything that transpired in the outward world during the time I was under control. This state or condition has not changed since I became a medium. I could not through my own knowledge state or testify in court that I had even spoken in public, even delivered an address or poem in my life. While passing under control, I do not experience any peculiar sensations of physical changes. Unconsciousness to physical surroundings and consciousness of spiritual presence are almost simultaneous. The added or larger consciousness of Spirit being accompanied by a seeming expansion of all the powers, and by great freedom of mind. . . . As soon as I became aware of these spirit presences and companions, they were as real to me as though in human form. . . . Not only did I see or perceive spirits every time I was entranced and the controls were using my organism to write or speak, but I was distinctly aware of being a separate consciousness, out of, or not acting upon or through my own body. I went away, to all intents and purposes, having only a sympathetic psychic contact with my organism. I visited people whom I knew and places with which I was familiar, also persons and localities I had never seen in my normal state; but my experiences were especially with those in spirit life. I was as one of them; my father, grandparents, relatives and friends, many of whom had never seen in earth life, were my companions in those seasons of inner consciousness. I have often noted that those of whom I had previously been thinking and concerning whom I was most anxious when in my outward state, were those whom I first visited in spirit (when entranced). Yet I have also been aware of having visited people still in earth form, and have afterwards recognised on being introduced for the first time outwardly, as those whom I had seen in spirit. There are others whom I have seen in vision, yet have never met in person, and whom when we do meet, here or hereafter, I shall know, I am sure. Nothing could better prove how spirit annihilates time and space; and may we not look forward to the time that my guides assure us is coming, when the anxiously looked for, shall no longer be neces-

The facts concerning Mrs. Richmond that are embodied in this article have been drawn from Emmet Densmore's Introduction to the Arcana of Nature. The reader is also referred to the Life and Work of Cora L. V. Richmond, by H. D. Barrett, 1895.

-W. B. P.

OBITUARY: MRS. ANNIE BODDINGTON.

Spiritualism is to-day poorer by the loss of one of its veteran workers. Mrs. Boddington passed to the higher life on March 31st at 7.5 p.m. The body was cremated at Golders Green on Saturday, the Rev. Tyssul Davis officiating. Tributes were paid by Mr. Stewart, representing the Spiritualists' National Union and Mr. Maurice Barbanell, representing the London District Council. Mrs. Wesley Adams, Mrs. Snowdon Hall, Miss Kohnlein, and others spoke of their grateful appreciation of Mrs. Boddington to whose life and work we hope to refer in a later issue.

The British College of Psychic Science, Ltd.,

15 QUEEN'S GATE, LONDON, S.W.7

(Telephone : Western 3981) Hon. Principal: Mrs. Champion de Crespigny

TRANCE MEDIUMSHIP Private Appointments. MRS. MASON

NEW SYLLABUS NOW READY ON APPLICATION.

Trance Mediumship. Private Appointments MISS FRANCIS Clairvoyance and Psychometry. Private Appts. MISS LILY THOMAS Psychic Diagnosis and Treatment. Private .. MR. G. P. SHARPLIN Psychic Development. Afternoon and evening classes now forming under MISS FRANCIS and MRS. BARLOW. Application to Org. Secretary.

> The College will be closed for the Easter Holidays from 18th to 22nd April.

VOL. IX. No. 1

ame a

know.

even

258 01 mtrol

hs or

ysical

com-

soon

and

Der-

vrite

ting

ire

April, 1930

"Frontispiece. Portrait of J. Arthur Hill,
author of "Psychical Science and Religious Belief"
Madame Lotte Plaat, a fine psychometrist (with portrait) Mrs. Hewat
McKenzie, Teleplasmic Thumb-prints. (Finely illustrated). Messrs.
E. E. Dudley & J. Malcolm Bird. Remarkable recent experiences
with "Margery".
Editor: Stanley De Brath, M.I.C.E.
Best Psychic Quarterly in the World. 2/9 post free, 11s. yearly.
Sample copy post free at the College.

The "W. T. Stead" Borderland Library

5. SMITH SQUARE, WESTMINSTER, S.W.1.

(Four minutes from the Houses of Parliament.)

Telephone: VICTORIA 0567 Hon. Secretary MISS ESTELLE STEAD

The Lending Library contains hundreds of books on Fsychic subjects. Fully Classified Catalogue, 28, 7d. Open daily 11 to 1-2.30 to 6. (Closed Saturdays and Sundays.)

Private Appointments.

Paychic Photography
Trance Mediumship MRS. BARKEL, MRS. G. P. SHARPLIN,
MRS. ANNIE JOHNSON, MRS. GARRETT, MRS. CANTLON Paychic Photography

Clairvoyance or Trance—
MRS. ROUS, MRS. LIVINGSTONE, MISS CAMPBELL
Ouija Board and Automatic Writing .. MRS HESTER DOWDEN

Thursdays, 5. 50 p.m. Devotional Group-MISS STEAD Fridays, 3.30 to 5 p.m., Library "At Home". Tea 6d. Members and all interested are cordially invited.

The library will be closed from Thursday, April 17th till Manday, April 28th.

WIMBLEDON SPIRITUALIST CHURCH.

(Accepting the Leadership of Jesus Christ.) 136, HARTFIELD ROAD, WIMBLEDON, S.W.19

Sunday, April 20th 17 a.m. Address, Spirit-descriptions and messages. MISS FRANCIS DAUNTON

Wednesday, April 23rd, 7.30 p.m. REV. GEORGE NASH Healing-no charge; Mondays, Tuesdays and Thursdays, 10 a.m. to 8 p.m. Wednesdays, 3 p.m. to 5.30 p.m.

THE LONDON SPIRITUAL MISSION. 13, PEMBRIDGE PLACE, BAYSWATER, W.2.

Sunday, April 20th, 11 a.m. ... MR. R. DIMSDALE STOCKER Sunday, April 20th, 6.30 p.m. ... MR. RICHARD A. BUSH Wednesday, April 23rd, 7.30 p.m. Clairvoyance. ... MISS EVA CLARK



ts beneficial effects on RHEUMATISM, CON-STIPATION, etc., and GENERAL HEALTH

THE ETHERUM RADIO-ACTIVE TREATMENT

which every household can afford.

ACTINIUM DEVELOPMENTS, LTD.

Salisbury Square House, E.C.4

Marylebone Spiritualist Association, Ltd., ÆOLIAN HALL, NEW BOND STREET, W. Public Worship, Sundays at 6.30.

Sunday, April 20th, at 6.30.

Address MR. ERNEST HUNT Clairvoyance MISS CAMPBELL Silver collection on entering.

AT HEADQUARTERS Marylebone House, 42, Russell Square, W.C.1.

Participation in the following activities is confined to Members and Associates

MEETINGS FOR PSYCHOMETRY AND CLAIRV OYANCE. Monday, April 21st, Easter, no Meeting
Tuesday, April 22nd, at 7.30. Clairvoyance ... MRS. MEURIG MORRIS
Thursday, April 24th, at 7.30. Clairvoyance ... MR. E. SPENCER
Friday, April 25th, at 7.30. Clairvoyance

GROUP SEANCES.

Wednesday, April 23rd, at 3. MRS. WORTHINGTON Thursday, April 24th, at 7.30. MR. VOUT PETERS

DIRECT VOICE SEANCE.

Monday, April 21st, no Seance Friday, April 25th, at 8. MRS. HENDERSON PRIVATE SITTINGS can be arranged with the following mediums: MRS. ESTELLE ROBERTS MRS. CANNOCK MR GLOVER BOTHAM MRS. BARKEL MRS MORRFI MISS LILY THOMAS MR. VOUT PETERS

Every Wednesday at 2.30 and 7. "Medicine Man" the control of Mr. Jones will diagnose and give treatment, no charge is made but a silver collection will be taken to defray expenses.

LIBRARY.

Nearly 2,000 volumes. Open daily, except Saturdays. YEARLY SUBSCRIPTION. Members 101-, Associates 1/6.
All correspondence to the Secretary, Frank Hawken.

SPIRITUALIST COMMUNITY

Services, Sunday Morning and Evening

GROTRIAN HALI

115, Wigmore Street (Nearest Station, Marble Arch or Bond Street)

SUNDAY, APRIL 20th,

11 a.m.—Speaker, Prof. James Scott. Clairvoyante: Mrs. Livingstone.

6.30 p.m.—Speaker, Rev. Dr. Lamond. Clairvoyante: Mrs. Hirst.

April 27th, 11 a.m., Mr. Harold Carpenter. Clairvoyant: Mr. Glover Botham.

6.30 p.m., Rev. W. Whincup. Clairvoyante: Mrs. Roberts.

A Spiritual Healing Service is included. Silver Collection.

Private Sittings with Mediums can be booked.

OPEN MEETINGS.—Every Monday, 6.30 p.m.—7.30 p.m. Every Wednesday, 12.30 p.m.—1.30 p.m. Talk, Questions Answered and Clairvoyance, preceded by an ORGAN RECITAL. Admission Free. Come and bring a Friend. Offices of the Community: Grotrian Hall, 115 Wigmore Street, W.1. Telephone Welbeck 6814.

Psychic Unfoldment. **PSYCHOSENSICS:**

The Home Training Correspondence Course with a world-wide reputation.

Special Text Books by F. BRITTAIN.

Send for pamphlet. "The Key to the Gifts and Powers of the Spirit", with 14d. stamp for postage.

Secretary: Psychosensic Training Institute, 28, St. Stephen's Road, London, W.2.

South African Representative: Mr. L. Charlston Goch,
P.O. Box 4122, Johannesburg, South Africa.
THE BOOK FOR ALL PSYCHIC STUDENTS.
"Symbols and their Interpretation", by F. BRITTAIN. Price 1/6.
Postage 2d. extra, or order from your bookseller.

THERE IS AN UNSEEN POWER

which operates in YOUR life with the exact precision of Mathematics. This Power may be known, and used, by anyone. I offer a gensine Course of Scientific Study, on a FREE-WILL OFFERING BASIS, to all honest seekers for Truth, in THIS Life.

Enclose a stamped envelope to : Mr. JOHN HARBORNE 38L, Queen's Road, Aston, BIRMINGHAM.

London Spiritualist Alliance, Ltd.

Established 1884

Incorporated 1896

16, QUEENSBERRY PLACE, SOUTH KENSINGTON, LONDON, S.W.7.

President: Sir Arthur Conan Doyle, M.D., LL.D.
Vice-President: Robert Fielding-Ould, M.A., M.D., M.R.C.P.

Hon. Treasurer; Capt. A. A. Carnell. Hon. Librarian: Stanley De Brath, M.I.C.E. Secretary: Miss Mercy Phillimore. Hours: Daily 10 a.m. to 6 p.m., Sats. 10 a.m.

Telephone: Kensington 3758 Railways: District, Metro. Tube: Piccadilly. 'Buses: 14, 30, 49, 74, 96.

SUMMER SYLLABUS NOW READY. PARTICULARS SENT FREE ON APPLICATION.

Daily Experimental Work.

Arrangements can be made for members to have private sittings with all mediums approved by the Council, either in the rooms of the Alliance or at the home of the medium or member, as may be mutually convenient.

Sittings for non-members can be arranged on presentation of satisfactory letter of introduction.

SUBSCRIPTION:

For a membership fee of ONE GUINEA PER ANNUM, which falls due on the first of January, the Alliance provides a centre for enquirers and for convinced Spiritualists, where meetings, lectures, and investigations are regularly carried on.

Note: Admission free to Members to all ordinary meetings. Non-members cannot be admitted to any meeting except on the presentation of a ticket purchased BEFORE THE DAY of the meeting, or as the guest of a member, who may purchase a ticket at the time of the lecture.

THE LIBRARIES.

No extra fees are charged for the use of books, except for postage when they are not exchanged personally. The annual fee of one guinea for Membership includes the use of the Libraries.

The Library is open from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. on week-days, except Saturdays, when it closes at 1 p.m.; and during the Sessions until the commencement of Thursday lectures.

Catalogue, including Supplements, 1/-.

Bibliography id. (classified list of books useful for the student).

The Secretary attends every day, from 10 a.m until 6 p.m., except Saturdays and until the conclusion of lectures, and is at all times prepared to meet enquirers.

EASTER HOLIDAYS. The Alliance will be closed for Easter from Thursday night, April 17th, reopening on Wednesday morning, April 23rd.

Value of Reading before Experimenting.

The Alliance strongly advises the enquirer first to undertake a preparatory course of reading, even if it be comparatively short. Communication between the two worlds probably operates naturally and frequently without conscious awareness on our part. Those communications of which we are intellectually and emotionally aware, depend upon the exercise of the psychic faculties, which are by no means simple.

The enquirer who becomes familiar to some extent with the nature and scope of mediumship is better able to appraise the results of a sitting than one who comes with preconceived notions, all of which may be influenced by mistaken ideas. The experimenter needs to be capable of sympathetic and intelligent response to what may be given him. He must use common-sense in this, as in all things; he must be content to accept and examine carefully in the light of his reason whatever is given to him. He will court failure if he demands particular results. It should be remembered that in every psychic experiment the initiative and constructive work is from the spirit world. The medium is in effect a passive recording instrument and the sitter an observer. The sitter should also endeavour to be passive and sympathetic, merely recording all impressions and statements. The critical analysis should be made after, not during a seance.

The extreme delicacy of the psychic states should never be overlooked. The mediumistic gift is subject to constant variations in power and sensitivity. A variety of factors go to make either good or bad conditions. The gift itself varies in power. The psychic state of a medium may harmonise with the psychic state of the sitter, or it may not. The experiment is influenced not only by the state of mind of the sitter at the time of the experiment, but by his general mental condition and character. As in ordinary human society, some people mix with their fellows more easily than others, so in psychic experiments some combinations are favourable and others unfavourable. Every sitting is thus in the nature of an experiment. The sincere enquirer with an open mind will receive experiences of a supernormal nature, and usually, when he has the co-operation of an interested spirit friend he will sooner or later obtain evidence of the identity of his friend.

Psychic experimentation naturally involves subtleties of a psychological nature, the variety of which can never be understood without some acquaintance with the whole range of psychic phenomena.

The L.S.A. is an Unsectarian Body.

OBSERVATIONS

The Psychic faculties are very delicate, and subject to the influence of definite thoughts of the sitter.

A strong suspicion, without any justification, that the medium is dishonest, combined with a determination to find deception, would act adversely upon the medium who, in the supernormal state during the period of the sitting, is highly sensitive to suggestion.

It is to be observed that there is a close parallel between mediumistic states and those of ordinarily hypnotised subjects.

An open mind and complete passivity is necessary. Honest criticism in the inquirer is natural, but active criticism causing mental activity during the sitting should be avoided.

A critical analysis should be made after, but not during the sitting.

NON-SUCCESSFUL SITTINGS

It is unavoidable that some sittings will be failures for several reasons:

Sitter and medium may prove psychically unsuited to each other.

The psychic power fluctuates independently of the will and often of the knowledge of the medium. It is not like a telephonic message.

It should be understood that sitters sit at their own risk as to whether results are satisfactory or otherwise. If a medium be conscious of lack of power, no sitting will be held, and the fee will be refunded on application to the Secretary.

and

SSIVE

ctors

turre

of a

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS.

The charge for Small Classified Advertisements is 1/- per line. (average, 9 words per line) Box office charge, 6d. additional per insertion. Send with Remittance to: ADVERTISF MENT MANAGER, "LIGHT", 16 Queensberry Place, London, S.W.7.

ALL CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS MUST BE PREPAID THE MANAGEMENT RESERVE THE RIGHT TO REJECT ANY ADVERTISEMENT WITHOUT REASON GIVEN.

MEDIUMS' ADVERTISEMENTS.

Satisfactory results at any particular sitting cannot be guaranteed, even with the best mediums.

DVERTISEMENTS given over the A phone cannot be guaranteed unless confirmed in writing. Copy for adverts. must be sent to arrive by Monday preceding the date of issue.

MISCELLANEOUS.

MADAME BISHOP ANDERSON, Clairvoyante, Clairaudient, Inspirational Speaker, Advice on Spiritual Development, etc. 20 years' experience, Spiritual Healing. Appointments 11—7. Saturday 11—4. Clients visited. 'Phone: Maida Vale 5625. 55, Boundary Road, St. John's Wood.

MR. G. P. SHARPLIN. Can be seen by appointment at the British College of Psychic Science, 15, Queen's Gate, S.W.7. ('Phone: Western 3981.) Many successful absent treatment cases. (14)

RONALD BRAILEY, Clairvoyant. (Estd. 37 years.) Daily, 11 to 6. Circles Tuesdays and Fridays 8 p.m. Obsession treated. — 90, Sunny Gardens, N.W.4. 'Bus 605, Golders Green, 'Phone: Hendon 1888. (30)

MISS LILIAN WALBROOK ("The Case of Lester Coltman"), Private Sittings by appointment. Thursdays, a p.m., Tea, Music, and Demonstration.—24, Carlton Vale, Maida Vale, N.W.6. 'Phone: Maida Vale 1971.

ASTROLOGY. Horoscope 5/-; detailed readings, 10/- and 20/-.
Send birth date, time if known. Personal interview 5/- or 10/-.—Miss
A. Bull, 36 Shaftsabury Ave. W. Phone Reg. 6896. (r6)

A PSYCHIC CENTRE. Mrs. Hedley Gibson, Magnetic Realer, Clair-audient (by appointment). Classes for Healing, Clairvoyance, Telepathy, Direct Voice; also for Rhythmic-Breathing and Voice Production. Enquiries (mornings), 'phone North 4414.—37, Anson Road, Tufnell Park, N.7., (390)

MRS. CANTLON, Trance Medium. Clairvoyance and Psychometry.
Private sittings by appointment only. Developing Classes. CHANGE OF
ADDRESS. Please NOTE. Mrs. Cantlon will receive Clients at her
Studio, SLOANE SQUARE, daily.—Write or 'phone to: "Lornesta,"
Kersfeld Road, S. W. 13. Telephone: Putney 6315. (20)

MRS. ANNETTA BANBURY, the well-known Clairvoyante (appointments by fetter only); fee &s. "At Homes" attended. Sir Arthur Cones Doyle's kind tribute. Sir Arthur says he heard nothing but good of Mis. Bahbury, who is a true Medium.—Mrs. Annetta Banbury, Sandwell Mansions, Flat 2 (entrance floor), West Emd Lane, West Hampstead, N.W.6. (49)

MRS. MOSS. Thursdays, 7.30 p.m., readings. Private sittings by

PSYCHOMETRY from small articles worn or used, letters or writing Send postal order 2s. 6d., (stamped envelope appreciated) to Miss Janet Lamenby, 4, Darley Drive, West Derby, Liverpool. (31)

MADAME ANNE MURRAY, Clairvoyante, Psychometriste, circle for enquirers, Fridays 21 8, 1/. Psychometry by post, 5/. At Homes attended. 145 Edith Grove, 5 W.10. Phone Flaxman 8223. (314)

MADAME JEANE CAVENDISH, Clairvoyante and Psychologist, Interviews daily, 11-8. At Homes, Parties, etc., attended. Clients visited. Numerology; Horoscopes cast.—2, Nevern Road, (off Nevern Square) Earls. Court, S.W.5. Phone KELVIN 8415.

MRS. E. A. CANNOCK, 56 Barrowgate Rd., Chiswick, Attends Tuesdays and Thursdays at 111, Campden Hill Road (corner) Notting Hill Gate, for Commitation and Healing to-4. Tuesday, Public Meeting for Clairvoyance and Psychometry, 7.30 p.m. Thursday afternoons at 3, and 7.30 p.m. Write w phone Chiwick 1184.

MR. ERNEST HUNT-Consultations: diagnosis and advice for mental and physical health. Treatment by suggestion and re-education. By appointment only. Prospectus.—30 Woodstock Road, Bedford Park, W.4.

PRIVATE OFFICE CONCERN. Advanced mind culture course. Great foundial possibilities, striking testimonials. £175. Box 405 LIGHT 16 Custosberry Place S. W. 7 (497)

B. D. MANSFIELD, Trance Medium, holds a seance Friday at 8 p.m.; 200 2/-. Wednesday at 8 p.m., Psychometry; fee 1/-. Circles held in your own home; fee £1/1/0.—4. Westmoreland St., Ebury Bridge, S.W.I. (46)

FOR SALE, about 61 books on Spiritualism, Psychic and various subjects.—Apply, Box 407, Light, 16, Queensberry Place, S. W. 7. (493)

SEASIDE AND COUNTRY HOTELS, APARTMENTS, ETC.

LONDON.

KENSINGTON. Comfortable Furnished Bed-sitting Rooms. fires. Meals in restaurant. Terms moderate. Tel. Western 1201. Address 42, Lexham Gardens, W. 8. (359)

SUSSEX.

YOUR SPIRITUAL HOME. All bedrooms hot and cold water, electric light, gas fires, pure, varied, generous diet. Write for tariff.—Mr. and Mrs. Massingham, 16 & 17, Norfolk Terrace, Brighton. (24)

SITUATIONS VACANT.

A CAPABLE LADY HELP REQUIRED. Some nursing and cooking.
Two in family. One maid, and outside help. Box 406 (498)

FRATERNITY OF THE INNER LIGHT

Warden: DION FORTUNE

The Fraternity of the Inner Light is a Society whose purpose it is to pursue the study of Mysticism and Esoteric Science and to develop their practice. Its ideals are Christian and its methods are Western. It maintains a Lecture Centre and Library in London, and a hostel at the Chalice Orchard Club, Glastonbury, open from Whitsuntide till Michaelmas. No fixed charge is made for admission to the lecture and study groups, all contributions towards expenses being voluntary, in accordance with esoteric tradition.

PUBLIC LECTURES, Mondays at 8.15 (There will be no Lecture on Apr 121.) The Community House, 3, Queensborough Terrace, Bayswater, W.2

(Near Queen's Rd. Station)

Near Queen's Rd. Station

Near Queen's Rd. Station

Near LIGHT' Edited by Dion Fortune. A m nthly magazine devoted to Es teric Christianity, Occult Science, and the Psychology of Super-consciousness. Price 6d. Post free 6/6 per annum. Specimen copy sent free. Books by Dion Fortune. Esoteric Philosophy of Love and Marriage. 3/6. Rider. Machinery of the Mind. (V. M. Firth). 3/6. Allan & Unwin. Secrets of Dr. Taverner: A study in Esoteric Psychology. (Fiction 2/6. Noel Douglas. The Demon Lover. A study of the abuse of occult power 2/6. Noel Douglas. Esoteric Orders. 3/6. Rider. Sane Occultism. 5/-. Rider

"THE REFLECTOGRAPH"

Demonstrations can be arranged by applying to the inventor, MR. B. K. KIRKBY, 42 Penywern Road, Earl's Court, London, S.W.5. One minute from Earl's Court Tube Station. 'Phone: Kensington 7688. (490)

OUR SIXTH SENSE

PROF. CHARLES RICHET

(Translated by Frank Rothwell)

'The bonds which unite me with English science are too close and too numerous for me not to regard this translation of my book on the Sixth Sense as a kind of necessity.-Prof. Richet in his introduction.

PRICE 7/6 NET, from L.S.A. Book Dept.

PHANTOM WALLS

SIR OLIVER LODGE

"It is because a beneficent spiritual world has to me become the ultimate reality that I have composed this book."

PRICE 5/- NET, from

L.S.A. Book Dept., 16 Queensberry Place, London

SOCIETY MEETINGS.

Cricklewood.—Ashford Hail, 41 Ashford Road.—April 18th, Good Friday, Special Service, 7 p.m., to be held at the Palace Cinema, Broadway. Hundreds of Seats. Silver Collection. Community Singing 6 to 7. Clairvoyance to follow. April 20th, 6.30, Mr. Snowdon Hall. April 23rd, 3 and 8. Mrs. K. Filimore.

Croydon.—The New Gallery Katharine Street.—April 20th, 6.30, Mr. H. Boddington. April 23rd, 7.45, Mrs. V. Croxford. Notice of removal. On and after Sunday. May 4th, all meetings will be held in the Broad Green Hall, Handcroft Road. West Croydon.

Advertise your Society in "Light."

L.S.A. PUBLICATIONS LTD. BOOK SALES DEPT.

16 Oueensberry Place, S.W.7

Orders may be placed for all books on or relating to Spiritualism and Psychic Research.

Terms, cash with order. Prices quoted include postage.

Books of Special Interest.

Spirit Teachings.—Wm. Stainton Moses (M.A., Oxon).—Being some of the original Teachings communicated to Wm. Stainton Moses, also messages from the Medium's controls, and Answers to Questions. Containing also a short biography of Rev. Stainton Moses, by C. T. Speer. Price 6/6, post free.

Objections to Spiritualism Answered.—H. A. Dallas. Offers enlightened replies to many problems which confront the student, and gives belpful advice to inquirers. Price 1/1, post free.

Felicia R. Scatcherd Memorial Lecture, 1929, on "Progress of the 'Margery' Mediumship", by Dr. L. R. G. Crandon. A brief resumé of the Margery mediumship. Price 9d., post free.

Spiritualism: Its Ideas and Ideals.— David Gow. 1/1. Post free. A Selection of Articles, Sketches and Fables. (Reprinted from 'Light').

The Drama of Europe, or The Soul of History. Stanley De Brath, M.Inst.C.E. (Hon. Librarian of L.S.A.). An evolutionary record of History from the first development or organic life to highest modern thought; and then, "Whereunto?" Showing that History is the purposive working of a spiritual ideal rather than a blind cosmic process, and showing also the tragic results of human resistance to this Purpose. Price 8/-, post free.

Concerning the Cleophas Scripts. -2/2. (Limited Edition containing portrait of the Automatist). Psychical Experiences of a Musician.—F. von Reuter. 8/-.
Comrades on the Homeward Way.—H. A. Dallas. 21/6.
Some New Evidence for Human Survival.—Rev. C. Drayton Thomas. 6/6. Researches into the Phenomena of Spiritualism.—Sir Wm. Crookes. 3/9. Spiritual Experiences of a Business Man.-T. A. R. Purchas. Au Revoir, Not Good-bye. W. Appleyard. 3/9. And With the Morn.—Ballard. 5/6 The Seekers. Rosa Barrett. 6/6. Beyond.—Rosa Barrett. 3/9. World Predictions. - Cheiro. 8/-. True Ghost Stories. Power of the Spirit. P. Dearmer. 3/9. Mystery of Ourselves. Staveley Bulford. 3/9. Angels Seen To-day. Elliot. 3/9. Religion of To-morrow. W. J. Colville. 4/-. Impressions from the Unseen.—Bazett. 5/4. Telepathy. Baggally. 2/9. Psychology of the Future.—Boirac. 6/-.
Poems of Love and the Unknown.—E. Hall Hains. 3/9. How to Train the Memory. H. Ernest Hunt. 1/2. Practical Colour Psychology.—Rev. Wm. Heald. 2/3. Dreams of Orlow. - A. M. Irvine. 6/6. Self Reliance.—R. Harrison. 1/8 Other World People.—J. W. Herries. 3/9. Healing Thoughts. Heather B. 2/9. Handful of Dreams.—E. Hall Hains. 5/6.
Psychic Science and Religious-Belief.—J. Arthur Hill. 5/6. Phantom Walls.—Oliver Lodge. 5/6. Gift of Understanding.-Prentice Mulford. 3/9. Mysteries of Sound and Number.—Sheikh Habeeb Ahmad. 11/-.
Jesus Christ at Work.—R. A. Bush. 5/-.
Death Bed Visions.—Sir Wm. Barrett. 3/9. Self Training. H. Ernest Hunt. 5/-. Conviction of Survival.—Oliver Lodge. 2/2.

Spirit Intercourse.—J. Hewat Mackenzie. 5/-. There is No Death.—Marryat. 3/9. Revelations of a Society Clairvoyante.—Nell St. John Montague. 11/-. Relativity.—Sir Oliver Lodge. 1/2.
Realms of Light and Healing.—Robottom and Doyle. 2/9. Re-interpretations.—W. S. Bowdon. 4/9. The Kingdom of God.—Vale Owen. 4/9. Possibility of Miracles.—A. M. Roos. 6/6. Investigations in Occultism.—R. Steiner. 8/-. The Open Door.—Sulhayhas. 3/9. Return of George R. Sims. A Friend and R. H. Saunders. Through the Grave and Gate of Death. 2/9. The Hidden Splendour.—Scrivener. 8/-. Psychic Phenomena in the Old Testament.—Tooley. 2/9. Concerning the Inner Life.—E. Underhill. 2/2. The Eternal Quest.—E. A. Wanderer. 5/6. The Kabalah.—W. W. Westcott. 3/9. An Investigation into Psychic Phenomena. J. Arthur Findlay. Psychic Messages from Oscar Wilde. 7/9. Four Miles from Any Town.—David Gow. 3/8. Our Sixth Sense.—Charles Richet. 8/-. Towards the Stars.—H. Dennis Bradley. 3/9. Wisdom of the Gods.—H. Dennis Bradley. 3/9. Is This Wilson?—C. A. Dawson Scott. 8/-. Raymond Revised.—Sir Oliver Lodge. 6/6. Survival of Man.—Sir Oliver Lodge. 2/3. Is Death the End?—J. H. Remers. 8/-. Stainton Moses: More Spirit Teachings. 1/8. Experiences in the Unseen World.—Wm. Stainton Moses. 2/2. Experiences in the Unseen World.—Wm. Stainton Moses. 2/2.
Our African Winter.—Sir A. Conan Doyle. 8/-.
Guide to Mediumship.—E. W. and M. H. Wallis. 6/10.
Your Infinite Possibilities.—Margaret Underhill. 5/4.
From the Dead.—by Recorder. 1/1.
Jesus the Christ.—Rev. G. Vale Owen. 4/9.
Science of Seership.—G. Hodson. 8/-.
Modern Psychic Mysteries.—G. K. Hack. 18/6.
Life and Work of Mrs. Piper.—Alta L. Piper. 8/-.
Scripts of Cleophas.—G. D. Cummins. 13/-.
Listening In.—By O. C. B. Pixley. 1/1.
Life Beyond the Veil, 4 vols. By The Rev. G. Vale Owen. 4/4 each.
Man Made Perfect.—Mabel Beatty, O.B.E. 9/-.
Human Personality.—F. W. H. Myers. 3/10.
Why I Believe in Personal Immortality.—Oliver Lodge. 5/4. Why I Believe in Personal Immortality.—Oliver Lodge. 5/4. Psychical Research, Science and Religion.—S. De Brath. 8/-Religion of the Spirit.—S. De Brath. 5/4.-Ancient Lights.—Mrs. St. Clair Stobart. 8/-. After Death, Letters from Julia.—W. T. Stead. 2/9. Hidden Self.—H. Ernest Hunt. 4/9. Witness. Jessie Platts. 5/4. Health.—R. H. Saunders. 6/6. Healing Through Spirit Agency.-R. H. Saunders. 3/9. Pheneas Speaks.—A. Conan Doyle. 2/9 and 3/9. Science and Human Progress.—Oliver Lodge. 4/9. Where are the Dead.—Various Contributors. 3/9. Talks With Immortals.—S. O. Cox. 2/2. Priesthood of Laity.-Rev. G. Vale Owen. 1/8. More Things in Heaven and Earth.—Robt. Blatchford. 3/8. Harmonial Philosophy of A. J. Davis.-W. H. Evans. 3/9. Kathleen.—Rev. J. Lamond, D.D. 6/6.

Psychic Science and Barbaric Legislation.—E. T. Powell. 21d.
Joan of Arc.—Rev. John Lamond. 7d.
Psychometry.—Mrs. J. Millot Severn. 7d.
Psychic Research in the New Testament. 1/2.

Spirit Communications.—Camille Flammarion.

Evidences of Survival.—Edward Marshall-Hall.

Ectoplasm as Associated with Survival.—F. R. Scatcherd.

On Behaviour to the Dying.—Edith Lyttleton.

Philosophy of Survival.—David Gow.

Psychic Experiences.—A Conan Doyle.

Price 10d. each, post free.

alan Province Common (D.C.D.C.) An

The following publications are on sale: PSYCHIC RESEARCH (Amer.S.P.R.), Mar., 2/2; PSYCHIC SCIENCE (B.C.P.S.), April, 2/8.

Ouija and Planchette Combinations at 8/-; Trumpets for direct voice phenomena, 7/10; Crystals, from 8/6, in cases.

SEND REMITTANCE, WITH ORDER, TO ABOVE ADDRESS

Printed by Fisher, Knight & Co., Ltd., The Gainsborough Press, St. Albans, and Published for the Proprietors, L.S.A. Publications Ltd., 16, Queensberry Place, South Kensington, Loudon, S.W.7.—Saturday, April 19, 1930.

Continental Agents: Messageries Hachette et Cie, Paris: Messrs. Dawson and Sons (I ow's Export), London, Australasia, Messrs. Gordon and Golch, Ltd., London, Australasia and South Africa: Messrs. Dawson and Sons, London.